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6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG 7KH &RPPLWAHH ZLOO QRZ FRPH WR RUGHU
+DYLQ) FRPSOHWHG WKH KHDULQI RQ WKH QRPLQDW.RQ Rl 6FRWV %ORFK
| RU WKH SRVLW.RQ RI 6SHFLDO &RXQVHO ZH PRYH QRZ WR D UHODVHG
KHDULQ] WR FRQVLGHU OHJLVODW.RQ 6 WKH ) HGHUDO ( PSOR\ HH
3URVHFWLRQ Rl ' LVFORVXUHV $FW , DP FKDLULQI WKLV KHDULQJ
EHFDXVH VWKH ELOO ZDV UHI HUUHG WR DQG SROOHG RXW B\ WKH
6XEFRPPLWAHH RQ ) LQDQFLDO ODQDIHPHQOW WKH 9XGIHW DQG
, ONHUQDW.RQDO 6HFXULW ZKLFK , &KDLU , DP SOHDVHG WR UHFRIQL] H
WKH 5DQNLQJ OHPEHU 6HQDWRU $NDND  ZKR LV QRW RQO\ VKH 5DONLQJ
OHPEHU RI WKH 6XEFRPPLWAHH RQ ) LQDQFLDO 0DQDIHPHQW EXW DOVR VKH
OHDG VSRQVRU Rl 6 ZKLFK ZH ZLOO FRQVLGHU VRGD\

7KH ) HGHUDO ( PSOR\ HH 3URVHFWL.RQ RI ' LVFORVXUHV $FW ZDV
LOMRGXFHG RQ - XQH E\ 6HQDWRUV $NDND  * UDVWOH
/HYLQ /HDK\ DQG'XUELQ 6HQDWRU ' D\WRQ MRLQHG DV D FR VSRQVRU
Rl WKH ELOO RQ - XO 2Q 2FWREHU VKH
6XEFRPPLWAHH RQ ) LQDQFLDO 0DQDJIHPHQW SROOHG WKLV ELOO RXW R
WKH | XOO * RYHUQPHQADO $1 | DLUV &RPPLWAHH | RU FRQVLGHUDW.RQ

7R SXW WKLV ELOO LQ KLVWRULFDO FRQWH W ZDV D ODQGPDUN
\ HDU | RU ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQ % D YRWH Rl WR  WKH
6HQDWH SDWHG 6HQDWRU / HYLQ V : KLVWOHEORZHU 3URVWHFWL.RQ $FW
ZKLFK VXEVHTXHQAD. ZDV VLIQHG LQAR ODZ $PRQJ RWKHU
LQORYDW.RQV VKH : KLVWOHEORZHU 3URVHFWL.RQ $FW LQWURGXFHG D
EXUGHQ Rl SURRI DOORFDW.RQ WKDW ZDV XQSUHFHGHQWHG EXW KDV
VLQFH EHFRPH WKH EHQFKPDUN | RU ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQ ODZV
, Q HWHQFH  \\KH ODZ HDVHV WKH EXUGHQ | RU HPSOR HHV WR
HVWDEOLVK D SULPD | DFLH FDVH Rl UHWDOLDW.RQ | RU ZKLVWOHEORZL QU
DFWLYLW  $QG RQFH WKH HPSOR\ HH HVWDEOLVKHV WKDW SULPD | DFLH
FDVH VKH EXUGHQ WKHQ VKLI W WR WKH DIHQF\ WR SURYH E\ FOHDU
DQG FRQYLQFLQJ HYLGHQFH ZKLFK LV RQH R WKH KLJKHVW
HYLGHQALDU EXUGHQV LQ FLYLO ODZ WKDW VKH DIJHQF\ ZRXOG KDYH



WDNHQ WKH VDPH DFWLRQ LQ WKH DEVHQFH Rl WKH HPSOR\ HH V
ZKLVMWOHEORZL QJ

o) &RQIUHW | XUWKHU VWUHQIVKHQHG ZKL VMOHEORZHU
SURVHFWLRQV , Q &RQIUHW FRQVLGHUHG OHJLVODW.RQ VLPLODU
WR WKH ELOO ZH FRQVLGHU WRGD\ EXW GLG QRW WDNH | LQDO DFW.RQ
EHI RUH DGVRXUQPHOW VLQH GLH 6 ZRXOG DPHQG ) HGHUDO
ZKLVWADHEORZHU ODZV WR DPRQI RWKHU WKLQIV  FODULI\ VKH VFRSH Rl
SURWHFWHG GLVFORVXUHV  VSHFLI LFDOO\ WR DGGUHWW FHUMWDLQ FRXUW
GHFLVLRQV WKDW OLPLW WKDW VFRSH LQFOXGH DFWLRQV ZLWK UHVSHFW
WR VHFXULW FOHDUDQFHV ZLWKLQ WKH VFRSH Rl SURKLELWHG SHUVRQQHO
SUDFW.FHV LQFOXGH LQYHVWLIDW.RQV ZLWKLQ WKH VFRSH RI
SURKLELWHG SHUVRQQHO SUDFWLFHV  UHTXLUH DQ LQ RUPDWL.YH
VVDWHPHQW LQ QRQ GLVFORVXUH SROLFLHV DQG DJUHHPHQA  SURYLGH
L QGHSHQGHQW OLW.JDW.QJ DXWKRULW | RU VKH 21 | LFH Rl 6SHFLDO
&RXQVHO DQG RSHQ DSSHDOV WR DOO ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW/ UDWKHU VKDQ
WKH FXUUHQW H FOXVLYH MXULVGLFW.RQ Rl WKH 8 6 &RXUW Rl $SSHDOV
| RU WKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW

*H RZH PXFK WR WKH PDQ\ ) HGHUDO HPSOR\ HHV ZKR KDYH KDG WKH
FRXUDJH DQG | RUALWKGH WR UHYHDO JRYHUQPHQW ZDWAH | UDXG  DEXVH
DQG JURW | LVFDO PLVPDQDIHPHQW 2YHU VKH \ HDUV WKHVH
ZKLVMWOHEORZHUWV KDYH VDYHG VKH D[ SD\ HUWV KXQGUHGY Rl PLOOLRQV Rl
GROODUV DQG GLVFORVHG HQGDQIHUPHQW RI SXEOLF VDI HW E\
Rl | LFLDOV LQ WKH ) HGHUDO * RYHUQPHQW , W EHKRRYHV XV LQ &RQJUHWV
WR HQFRXUDJH WKLV EUDYHU\ LQ WKH ) HGHUDO ZRUNI RUFH : H
FRPSOLPHQW 6HQDVWRU * UDWOH  6HQDVWRU / HYLQ DQG 6HQDWRU $NDND
| RU WKHLU FRQVLVWHQW DQG | RUFHI XO DGYRFDF\ Rl HI | RUW WR
VWUHQIWKHQ SURVHFWLRQV | RU ZKL\VMOHEORZHUV

2Q WKH RWKHU VLGH Rl WKH OHGIHU ZH ZDQW WR UHPDLQ PLQE XO
Rl WKH FKDOOHQIHV LQ PDQDILQI WKH YDVW ) HGHUDO ZRUNI RUFH 0DQ
ZKLVMOHEORZHWV DUH KHURHV %KW VRPH ZKR FODLP WKDW PDQAOH LQ
| DFW GLVKRQRU WKRVH ZKR DUH $QG | RU PDQ\ ) HGHUDO VXSHUYLVRUV
ZKR DUH XQ DLUO\ DFFXVHG Rl UHMDOLDW.RQ WKH H SHULHQFH FDQ EH
GDPDILQ]  : KLVWWDHEORZHU FKDOOHQIHV DQG WKH HQUXLQJ OLW.JDW.RQ
FDQ EH H[ SHQVLYH DQG W.PH FRQVXPLQI GLYHUW.QJ YDOXDEOH DJHQR\
UHVRXUFHV WR SURWUDFVWHG GHI HQVH

ORUHRYHU WKH HDVLHU LW EHFRPHV WR HVWDEOLVK D SULPD | DFLH
FDVH R ZKLVMWOHEORZHU UHWDOLDWLRQ WKH PRUH OLNHO\ LW EHFRPHV
WKDW ) HGHUDO PDQDIHUV ZLOO KHVLWDWH WR WDNH VWMHSV VIR HOLPLQDWH
XQSURGXFWLYH RU FRXQWHUSURGXFW.YH DSSRLQAHHV LPSRVH UHDVRQDECH
GLVFLSOLQDU\ PHDVXUHV RU LQVLVW RQ Hi | LFLHQFLHV WKDW VRPH
ZRUNHWV PLJKW FKDOOHQIH DV UHMDOLDWRU\  7KHUHI RUH  LQ
UHYLVLW.QJ WKLV LPSRUMDQW DUHD RI ODZ , ORRN | RUZDUG WR
KHDULQJ VSHFLI LFDOO\ | URP WKH ZLWOHVWHV KRZ WKHLU YLHZV EHVW
SURPRWH WKLV GHOLFDWH EDODQFH EHWZHHQ HQFRXUDILQJ JRRG | DLVK
ZKLVWOHEORZLQJ RQ WKH RQH KDQG  DQG RQ WKH RWKHU  HQFRXUDILQJ
SURDFW.YH DQG QRQ ULVN DYHUVH PDQDIJHPHQW Rl WKH ) HGHUDO
ZRUNI RUFH
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WKH +RQ  3HWHU . HLVOHU WR RXU KHDULQJ

2XU OHILVODW.RQ ZRXOG HQKDQFH WKH ) HGHUDO * RYHUQPHQW V
HI | RUW WR HOLPLQDWH ZDWAH | UDXG DQG DEXVH B\ VWUHQIWKHQLQJ
WKH ULJKW DQG SURWHFW.RQV DYDLODECH WR ZKLVWOHEORZHWV 7KLV



bill is essentially the same as S. 3070 which the Committee on
Governmental Affairs favorably reported to the Senate on
October 9, 2002. Whistleblowers play a crucial role in alerting
Congress and the public to serious cases of government
wrongdoing and mismanagement.

Following the events of September 11, courageous Federal
employees stepped forward to blow the whistle on significant
lapses in our efforts to protect this country and its people
from terrorism. FBI agent Colleen Rowley alerted Congress to
serious institutional problems at the FBI which impacted the
agency's ability to investigate terrorist activities and
prevent terrorism. Border Patrol agents Mark Hall and Bob
Lindemann alerted us to serious security lapses at our northern
border.

The importance of whistleblowing was highlighted when Time
magazine named Ms. Rowley and two other whistleblowers as its
Persons of the Year. These brave Americans captured the
Nation's attention and earned our respect for risking their
careers for the public good.

Although nearly a year has passed since whistleblowers
gained national attention, we should not forget the
contributions they make to our everyday lives. Just last week,
Senator Fitzgerald and I held a hearing on abuses in the mutual
funds industry where witnesses testified that it was a
whistleblower who first brought attention to this problem.
Specifically, Stephen Cutler, Director of Enforcement at the
Securities and Exchange Commission said, ~“tips from
whistleblowers are critical to our program.''

Through passage of the Whistleblower Protection Act in 1989
and the subsequent strengthening amendments in 1994, Congress
has encouraged Federal employees to come forward with
information of threats to public safety, government waste,
fraud, and mismanagement. Congress has passed strong laws to
encourage the disclosure of critical information, but we also
need the courts to interpret the law consistent with
Congressional intent. Without judicial decisions consistent
with the intent and spirit of the Whistleblower Protection Act
Federal employees will continue to fear reprisal for blowing
the whistle. As a result, we fail to protect not only the
whistleblower but we fail to protect taxpayers and national
security as well.

Our bill is intended to close loopholes which have made it
impossible for whistleblowers to come forward without the
threat of retaliation. Based on the repeated misinterpretation
of Congressional intent and the track record of the Federal
Circuit, Court of Appeals, it is clear why Federal employees
would fear making disclosures evidencing government wrongdoing.
Since the 1994 amendments to the WPA, the Federal Circuit,
which has sole jurisdiction over appeals, has issued only 75
decisions on the merits of the whistleblower cases, and in 74
of those cases the whistleblowers lost.

A free society should not fear the truth. Public servants
should report government mismanagement, threats to national
security, or specific dangers to public health. People will not
speak out if they do not feel protected from retaliation. That
is why the Whistleblower Protection Act must be strengthened.

I look forward to hearing from our witnesses and working
with you, Mr. Chairman, to protect the American public and our
Federal whistleblowers. I also want to add to the list of those
Governmental Affairs Committee colleagues who are co-sponsors
to our bill the name of Senator Pryor. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Senator Fitzgerald. Thank you very much, Senator Akaka.
Senator Levin, do you wish to proceed?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LEVIN

Senator Levin. Mr. Chairman, thank you, 1 do have an
opening statement. First let me begin by thanking you for
chairing this hearing on a very important bill. 1 know you are
fitting this into an incredibly difficult schedule and we are
very much in your debt, those of us who have spent a lot of
time on this subject. | know the Chairman himself is very much
interested in whistleblowing and protecting whistleblowers and
doing a lot of other important things to make this government
work better.

I do not know if Senator Grassley was here a moment ago or
not, but I also want to thank him, and obviously Senator Akaka
for their efforts on behalf of whistleblowers. 1 hope that we
can mark up this bill next year. But today"s hearing is
essential to that markup.

The Office of Special Counsel who was before us today, at
least the nominee for that office, is an independent agency. We
have got to defend that independence. Whistleblowers often
reveal embarrassing, sometimes damaging information about
people whom they work for, or the government agencies where
they are employed. There can be significant pressures on the
Special Counsel to ignore retaliation that may have occurred or
to pursue cases less vigorously than they ought to be pursued.
But the OSC is our first line of defense, and it is important
that we give the OSC those powers.

It is also important that we strengthen the whistleblower
in a number of other ways. That includes the power of the 0SC
to appeal decisions, and participate in those appeals. There is
no reason why the OSC should not be allowed to appeal the
decision when a decision is contrary to the needs of
whistleblower protection.

We have also got to address some of the holdings of the
U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit. Some of these
decisions have been totally inconsistent with Congressional
intent. In the case of Lachance vs. White,--and |1 know our
witness from the Justice Department will address this case
today--we have an example of where the Congress has adopted a
reasonable standard of proof and the Court of Appeals has taken
that standard and turned it into an impossible hurdle. In that
case, the Lachance case, the court imposed an unattainable
standard on Federal employee whistleblowers to prove their
cases.

The Federal court ruled in that case that in order for a
whistleblower to demonstrate reasonable belief that his
disclosure was evidence of gross mismanagement he has to
demonstrate with irrefragable proof that the government had
acted in violation of the law. Now that is an impossible
standard. That is undeniable, incontestable, incontrovertible,
incapable of being overthrown proof. That proof does not exist
in any case unless there is a plea of guilty. Yet that is the
kind of decision that we have gotten from the Federal Circuit.

So our bill is intended to address the powers of the Office
of Special Counsel. I had hoped to be here earlier and I could
not be because of the Defense bill being on the floor and I had
to manage that bill, to ask our nominee for that position;
whether or not there would be support for the bill that Senator
Akaka, Senator Grassley, | and others have introduced. But in



WKH DEVHQFH Rl EHLQJ DEOH WR DGGUHW WKRVH LWXHV GLUHFWO. ZLWK
RXU QRPLQHH ZH ORRN | RUZDUG WR UDLVLQJ VKRVH TXHVWALRQV ZLWK WKH
- XVWLFH ' HSDUWPHQW DQG RXU RVKHU ZLWOHWHY WRGD\  DQG JHWALQJ
DQVZHWW VR VKRVH TXHVWLRQV | URP WKH QRPLQHH LQ ZULWAHQ | RUP

$JDLQ , MXVW ZDQW VR VKDQN \ RX 0U &KDLUPDQ | RU \ RXU
FRPPLWPHQWN VIR VR PDQ JRRG JRYHUQPHQW FDXVHV

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG 7KDQN \ RX 6HQDWRU / HYLQ , ZRXOG QRZ
OLNH WR LQWURGXFH RXU ZLWOHW RQ RXU | LUVWW SDQHO 7KH +RQ
3HWHU . HLVOHU VHUYHV DV $VWLWIDQW $WARUQH  * HQHUDO | RU VKH
&LYLO 'LYLVLRQ LQ WVKH 8 6 ' HSDUWPHQW Rl - X\WWLFH +H KDV DOVR
VHUYHG DV 3ULQFLSDO ' HSXW $VWRFLDWH $WARUQH * HQHUDO DQG
$FW.Q] $VWRFLDWH $WARUQH\ *HQHUDO 3ULRU WR KLV DSSRLQAPHQW DW
WKH - X\WWLFH ' HSDUWPHQWNV OU . HLVOHU ZDV D SDUWQHU DW 6LGOH\
$XVWILQ 9%JRZQ DQG : RRG LQ WKHLU : DVKLQIWRQ '& RIILFH , ZRXOG
QRWH WKDW HVWHHPHG ODZ | LUP LV KHDGTXDUWHUHG LQ &KLFDIR +H
DOVR VHUYHG LQ WKH 5HDIDQ $GPLQLVWUDW.RQ DV $VWRFLDWH &RXQVHO
WR WKH 3UHVLGHQW DQG DV D ODZ FOHUN WR 8 6 6XSUHPH &RXUW
-XVWLFH $QAKRQ . HQQHG DV ZHOO DV - XGJH 5REHUW + 9&RUN Rl VKH
8 6 &RXUW Rl $SSHDOV | RU VKH ' LVWALFW Rl &ROXPELD &LUFXLW

, Q VKH LQAHUHVW RI WLPH \ RXU | X0O VWVDVWHPHQW ZLOO EH
LQFOXGHG LQ WKH UHFRUG DQG ZH DVN VKDW \ RX OLPLW \ RXU VXPPDU\
VWIDWHPHQW WR ~ PLOXWHV  OU . HLVOHU \RX PD\ SURFHHG ZLWK \ RXU

RSHQLQI VVDWHPHQW
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OU . HLVOHU 7KDOQN \RX YHW PXFK 0U &KDLUPDQ DQG OHPEHUV
R VWKH &RPPLWAHH , YHUW PXFK DSSUHFLDWH WKH RSSRUWKQLW WR
DSSHDU EHI RUH \ RX WRGCD\ DQG WR LQFOXGH P\ | XCO WADWHPHQW LQ WKH
UHFRUG , ZLOO MXVW EULH O VXPPDUL] H RXU SULQFLSDO FRQFHUQV
ZLVWK 6

? 2 7KH SUHSDUHG VWDWHPHQWN Rl OU . HLVOHU DSSHDW LQ WKH $SSHQGL]
RQ SDUH

YW OHW PH | LUVW EHILQ B\ HPSKDVL] LQJ WKDW WKH ' HSDUWPHQWN
LV VWURQUO. FRPPLWAHG WR WKH SURWHFW.RQ Rl ZKLVMDHEORZHUV ZKR
EULQ) WR OLJKW HYLGHQFH Rl | UDXG DEXVH PLVPDQDIHPHQW DQG
YLRODW.RQV Rl WKH ODZ LQ WKH JRYHUQPHQW 7KH FXUUHQWN ODZ
WKRXJK ZH EHOLHYH DGHTXDWHO. SURWHFW/ WKH LQAHUHVW RI
ZKLVWOHEORZHW DQG ZH WKLQN VKH FRWW DWRFLDWHG ZLWK VKLV
ELOO ERWK LQ WHUPV Rl LW/ LPSDFW RQ LPSRUADQW QDW.RQDO
VHEXULW  LOAHUHVW DQG WKH LQHI | LFLHQFLHV LW FRXOG FUHDWH LQ
WKH PDQDIHPHQW Rl VKH ) HGHUDO ZRUNI RUFH RXWZHLJK VKH
LQFUHPHQADO LQFUHDVH LQ SURWHFW.RQV VKDW WKH ELOO PLJKW DI | RUG

' H DUH SDUWL.FXODUO\ FRQFHUQHG DERXW VKH SURYLVLRQV Rl WKH
ELOO VKDW UHODWH WR VHFXULW FOHDUDQFHV DQG FODWLI LHG
LQ RUPDWLRQ )RU H DPSOH WKH ELOO ZRXOG SHUPLW WKH OHULW
6\ VWPV 3URWHFW.RQ 9RDUG DQG VKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW WR UHYLHZ
VHFXULW FOHDUDQFH GHVWHUPLQDW.RQV 5HYLHZ B\ WKRVH QRQ H[ SHUW
ERGLHV ZRXOG ZH EHOLHYH KDYH D VXEVWDQALDO FKLOOLQI Hi | HFW
XSRQ WKH GHFLVLRQPDNLQJ SURFHW R VHFXULW SURI HWLRQDOV , 1 D
VHFXULW  SURI HVWWLRQDO NQRZV WKDW KLV RU KHU GHFLVLRQ ZLOO EH
VHFRQG JXHWHG E\ WKH 063% DQG WKDW DQ  UHYHUVH GHFLVLRQ PD\
VXEMHFW KLV DIHQF\ VR VXEVWDQALDO GDPDIJHV  WKDW SRWLELOLW
ZLOO LQHYLWDEO, EH FRQVLGHUHG LQ WKH VHFXULW FOHDUDQFH
GHFLVLRQ HYHQ WKRXJK WKH RQO\ DSSURSULDWH DQG SHUPLVVLECH
VWDQGDUG WKDW VKRXOG EH FRQVLGHUHG LV ZKHWKHU WKH FOHDUDQFH LV

FOHDUO. FRQVLVWHQW ZLWK QDWL.RQDO VHEXULWY
%\ RQG WKDW REVHFWLRQ ZH GR QRW EHOLHYH WKH DPHQGPHQW LQ



WKDW UHVSHFW LV QHFHWDU\  &XUUHQWO\ ([ HFXWLYH 2UGHU
UHTXLUHV DOO DIHQFLHV WR HVWDEOLVK DQ LQWHUQDO UHYLHZ ERDUG WR
FRQVLGHU DSSHDOV Rl VHFXULW UHYRFDW.RQV

*H KDYH RQH DW WKH ' HSDUWPHQW Rl - XWALFH ZKLFK LV | DLUO
W SLFDO  9%BFNJURXQG LQYHVWLIDW.RQV DUH UHYLHZHG E\  FDUHHU
DGVXGLFDWRW RQ WKH ' HSDUWPHQW V' VHFEXULW VWD | DQG DQ\
UHFRPPHQGDW.RQ WR GHQ' RU UHYRNH D VHFXULW FOHDUDQFH LV
UHYLHZHG SHUVRQDOO\ E\ WKH GLUHFWRU RI WKDW WDI | DOVR D
FDUHHU HPSOR HH RI WKH ' HSDUWPHQW , | WKH GLUHFWRU V GHFLVLRQ
LV WVR GHQ RU UHYRNH D FOHDUDQFH WKHQ D FRPSUHKHQVLYH ZULWAHQ
VWDWHPHQW Rl UHDVRQV PXVW EH SURYLGHG WR VWKH HPSOR\ HH RU WKH
DSSOLFDQN ZKR PD\ DOVR UHTXHVW DFFHW VR DQ. GRFXPHQW/ UHOLHG
XSRQ LQFOXGLQ WKH LQYHVW.JDW.YH | LOH 7KH HPSOR\ HH PD\ VKHQ
UHTXHVW UHFRQVLGHUDW.RQ E\ WKH GLUHFWRU DQG LV JLYHQ D
VWDWHPHQW Rl UHDVRQV DQG VIKH UHVXOW Rl WKDW UHFRQVL GHUDW.RQ DV
ZHOO

1 VKH HPSOR HH FROALQXHV WR REMHFW KH PD\ WKHQ EH JLYHQ
DQ RSSRUMKQLW WR DSSHDO WR D KLJK OHYHO SDQHO DSSRLQWHG E\ WKH
$WARUQH  * HQHUDO DQG FRPSULVHG RI WKUHH PHPEHUWV WZR R ZKRP
DUH | URP RXWLGH WKH VHFXULW | LHOG 7KH PHPEHUV Rl WKH
" HSDUWPHQW V' SDQHO DUH DOO KLJK UDQNLQI FDUHHU HPSOR\ HHV ~ 7KH
HPSOR\ HH PD\ EH UHSUHVHQWHG E\ FRXQVHO WKHUH LV D WUDQVFULSW
R WKH KHDULQJ DQG WKH | LQDO GHFLVLRQ LV LQ ZULW.QJ DQG | LQDO

H EHOLHYH WKDW E\  SURYLGLQJ WKH HPSOR\ HH ZLWK D ZULWAHQ
H SODQDW.RQ R WKH UHDVRQV | RU D FOHDUDQFH GHQLDO DQG ZLWK DQ
DSSHDO WR D KLJK OHYHO SDQHO WKDW KDG QR URCH LQ WKH LQLW.DO
GHFLVLRQ ZH KDYH SURYLGHG D SURFHWW WKDW LV | XQGDPHQWDOO. | DLU
WR WKH HPSOR\ HH DQG VIKDW SURYLGHV VXI | LFLHQW SURFHGXUHV R
HQVXUH VKDW D VHFXULW FOHDUDQFH GHFLVLRQ LV QRW EDVHG XSRQ
XQODZI XO UHSULVDO

7KH ELOD ZRXOG DOVR DOORZ LQGLYLGXDOV WR PDNH XQDXWKRUL] HG
GLVFORVXUHV Rl FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ WR PHPEHWV Rl &RQIUHW
DQG WKHLU WIDI | ZKR SRWHW VHFXULW FOHDUDQFHV : H RSSRVH
WKHVH SURYLVLRQV EHFDXVH ZH EHOLHYH WKH\  ZRXOG LQAHUI HUH ZLWK
WKH ([ HFXWLYH 94DQFK V' FRQVWILWKW.RQDO UHVSRQVLELOLW WR FRQWURO
DQG SURVHFW LQI RUPDW.RQ UHODW.QJ WR QDW.RQDO VHFXULW  $QG PRUH
VSHFLI LFDOO\  WKH GHWHUPLQDW.RQ ZKLFK LQGLYLGXDOV KDYH D QHHG
WR NQRZ VSHFLILF W SHV Rl FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ

([ HEXW.YH %JDQFK DIHQFLHV | UHTXHQAD. SURYLGH FODWLI LHG
LQ RUPDW.RQ VR VKH &RQJUHWLRQDO , QAHOOLJHQFH &RPPLWAHHV LQ
| XO LOOLQI RXU RECLJDW.RQV WR NHHS WKHP | XOO\ LQ RUPHG DERXW
LQWHOOLJHQFH PDWAHUV ZLWKLQ WKHLU SXUYLHZ : H DOVR SURYLGH
FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ | URP W.PH WR W.PH VIR RWKHU FRPPLWAHHV LQ
UHVSRQVH WR UHTXHVWW | URP WKHLU FKDLUPHQ LQ WKH FRQWH W Rl
&RQIUHWLRQDO RYHUVLJKW UHIDUGLQJ ([ HFXWLYH %AJDQFK RSHUDW.RQV
7KH GHFLVLRQV DERXW WKH SURYLVLRQ R VXFK LQ RUPDW.RQ DUH PDGH
ZLWKLQ WKH ([ HFXWLYH 98JDQFK EDVHG XSRQ DVWHWWPHQAW DERXW
ZKHWKHU WKH SDUWLFXODU &RQIUHVWLRQDO HQALW KDV D QHHG WR NQRZ
WKH FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ ZKLFK UHPDLQV DQ LPSRUMDQW VWDQGDUG
LQ DYRLGLQI XQQHFHWDU\ GLVFORVXUHV VKDW ZRXOG QRW EH
FROVLWHQW ZLWK RXU QDWLRQDO VHFXULW L QWHUHVWWY

' H EHOLHYH WKH ([ HFXWLYH %AJDQFK VKRXOG UHWDLQ WKH
UHVSRQVLELOLW WR GHWHUPLQH WKH GLWHPLQDW.RQ Rl FODWLI LHG
LQ RUPDWLRQ ERWK ZLWKLQ WKH EUDQFK DQG WR WKH / HILVODWLYH
WUDQFK 7KLV ELOO ZRXOG HQFRXUDJH WKH GLVFORVXUH Rl FODWLI LHG
LQ RUPDW.RQ RXWLGH Rl WKDW FDUHI XOO. FRQVLGHUHG SURFHW

*H DOVR REMHFW WR WKH SURYLVLRQ ZKLFK ZRXOG SURKLELW WKH
FRQVLGHUDW.RQ R W.PH SODFH |RUP PRW.YH FROAMH{W RU SULRU
GLVFORVXUH LQ FRQVLGHULQJ ZKHWKHU DQ LQGLYLGXDO PDGH D
SURWHFWHG GLVFORVXUH XQGHU VWKH ODZ 7KH FRQOWH W LQ ZKLFK DQ
DOOHJHG GLVFORVXUH LV PDGH LV HVWHQALDO VR GHWHUPLQLQI ZKHWKHU



WKH VWDWHPHQW PDGH E\' DQ HPSOR\ HH LV WKH W SH Rl VVDVWHPHQW WKDW
| DOOV ZLWKLQ D FRPPRQ VHQVH GHI LQLWLRQ Rl GLVFORVXUH

% SURKLELW.Q) WKH FRQVLGHUDW.RQ RI FROWH W WKH ELOO
WUDQVI RUPV DQ VDVWHPHQW VKDW SRWHQW.DOO\  VXIJHVW D
GLVDJ UHHPHQW DERXW ODZ RU SROLF\ LQAR D SURWHFWHG GLVFORVXUH
7KXV  EHFDXVH HPSOR\ HHV PDNH WKRVH W SHV Rl VWDWHPHQW RQ D
UHJXODU EDVLV  WKH ELOO ZRXOG SRVWHQALDOO\ DOORZ DOPRVW DQ\
) HGHUDO HPSOR\ HH WR FODLP ZKLVMOHEORZHU VWADWKV LQ VKH | DFH Rl
OHILW.PDWH SHUVRQQHO DFWL.RQV 7KLV SURWHFWLRQ ZKLFK ZRXOG WKHQ
UHTXLUH PDQDJHPHQW WR MXWVWLI\ LW DFW.RQ E\ WKH PXFK KLJKHU
FOHDU DQG FRQYLQFLQI WVWDQGDUG  ZRXOG FUHDWH FRVW\D\
LQHI | LFLHQFLHV LQ WKH RSHUDWLRQ Rl VKH ) HGHUDO ZRUNI RUFH DQG
DOVR ZRXOG GHWULPHQWDOO\ LPSDFW WKH PRUDOH RI JRRG ZRUNHUV

7KH ELOO ZRXOG SURYLGH WKH 6SHFLDO &RXQVHO LQGHSHQGHQW
OLW.JDW.QJ DXWKRULW DQG DXWKRUL] H KLP WR DSSHDO GHFLVLRQV Rl
WKH 063% DQG ZKLVWOHEORZHU FDVHV  DQG UHSUHVHQW KLPVHO  EHI RUH
WKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW : H REMHFW WR WKLV SURYLVLRQ DV ZH
JHQHUDOO. GR WR DQ  H[ VHQVLRQ Rl LQGHSHQGHQW OLWL.JDW.QUJ
DXWKRULW EH\ RQG WKH ' HSDUWPHQW Rl - XVWALFH | RU WZR SULPDU\
UHDVRQV ) LUVW LW FRXOG UHVXOW LQ WKH XQGHVLUDEOH VLWKDW.RQ RI
WZR GLI | HUHQW SDUW Rl WKH JRYHUQPHQW OLW.JDW.QU DJDLQVW HDFK
RWKHU DQG VDNLQJ GLI | HUHQW SRVLW.RQV LQ FRXUW 7KH JRYHUQPHQWN
ZH EHOLHYH VKRXOG VSHDN ZLWK RQH YRLFH

6HFRQG LW XQGHUPLQHV WKH FHQAWUDOL] HG FRQAWURO WKH
" HSDUWPHQW PDLQWDLQV RYHU OLW.JDW.RQ LQYROYLQJ WKH JRYHUQPHQW
LQ WKH ) HGHUDO FRXUW/ ~&HQWJIDOL] HG FRQAURO | XUWKHWY D QXPEHU RI
LPSRUADQW SROLF\ JRDOV LQFOXGLQJ WKH SUHVHQADW.RQ Rl XQLI RUP
SRVLW.RQV RQ VLJQLI LFDQW OHIDO LWXHV WKH REMHFWLYH OLW.JDW.RQ
R FDVHV E\ DWARUQH V XQDI | HFWHG E\ FRQFHUQV RI D VLQIOH DIHQR\
WKDW PD\ EH LQLPLFDEOH VR WKH LQWHUHVW Rl WKH JRYHUQPHQW DV D
ZKROH DQG WKH | DFLOLWVDW.RQ R SUHVLGHQW.DO VXSHUYLVLRQ RYHU
([ HFXW.YH %JDQFK SROLFLHV LPSOLFDVWHG LQ JRYHUQPHQW OLW.JDW.RQ

)LQDOO\  ZH REMHFW VR VKH SURSRVDO WR SHUPLW UHYLHZ R 063%
GHFLVLRQV E\ WKH UHJLRQDO &LUFXLW &RXUW/ Rl $SSHDOV UDVKHU WKDQ
WKH FXUUHQAD. H[ FOXVLYH UHYLHZ E\ WKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW 5HYLHZ
E\ WKH UHJLRQDO FLUFXLW/ ZRXOG UHVXOW LQ D | UDFWKUHG SHUVRQQHO
W\ WHP FDXVLQJ FRQ XVLRQ DPRQI ERWK WKH HPSOR\ LQJ DIHQFLHV DQG
WKH HPSOR\ HHV DERXW VWKHLU UHVSHFW.YH ULJKW/ DQG
UHVSRQVLELOLW.HY  $QG LW ZRXOG LQHYLWDEO, UHTXLUH WKH 6XSUHPH
&RXUW VR LQWHUYHQH PRUH LQ ) HGHUDO SHUVRQQHO PDWAHUV WR UHVROYH
LQFRQVLVWHQFLHV DPRQI WKH FLUFXLW/

, VKDON VKH &RPPLWAHH | RU WKH RSSRUMKQLW R WHAVWLI\  DQG
DP SOHDVHG WR DQVZHU DQ TXHWLRQV \ RX PLJKW KDYH

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG 7KDQN \RX 0OU . HLVOHU , ZDQW VR DVN
\RX ULJKW RI | VKH EDW ZKDW \ RX WKLQN DERXW ZKDW 6HQDWRU / HYLQ
VDLG LQ KLV RSHQLQI VWDWHPHQN +H QRWHG , WKLON LW ZDV WKH
/ DFKDQFH YV : KLWH FDVH WKDW LPSRVHG WKH LUUHI UDJDECH SURRI
VWDQGDUG  , V. WKDW QRW SUHWA PXFK DQ LPSRWLEOH OHYHO R SURRI
| RU WKH ZKLVWOHEORZHU'

OU .HLVOHU 3UHWA PXFK OU &KDLUPDQ , DP QRW KHUH WR
GH HQG WKDW 0\ XQGHUWDQGLQI LV WKDW GLVFXWLRQ LQ / DFKDQFH
ZDV GLFWD 7KDW WKH 063% ZKHQ LW QH W FRQVLGHUHG WKH LVWXH VDLG
HVWHQALDOO.  WKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW FDQQRW KDYH PHDQW ZKDW LW
VDLG $QG QR FDVH WKDW, DP DZDUH Rl HLWKHU EHI RUH WKH 063% RU
WKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW VLQFH WKHQ KDV DFWKDOO\ DSSOLHG VKH
LUUHI UDJDEOH SURRI  VWDQGDUG

, ZRXOG FHUWDLQO\ DJUHH WKDW LW ZRXOG QRW EH DSSURSUL DWH
" H WKLQN VKH VWDQGDUG VKRXOG EH ZKDW LW QRUPDOO\ LV LQ D FDVH
OLNH WKLV ZKLFK LV SURRI E\ D SUHSRQGHUDQFH Rl WKH HYLGHQFH

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG $UH WKHUH DQ. DVSHFW/ Rl WKH FXUUHQW
ZKLVWOHEORZHU ODZ WKDW \ RX VKLQN VKRXOG EH LPSURYHG RU LV LW



your contention that the current law adequately protects
whistleblowers?

Mr. Keisler. Our feeling is that the current law provides
adequate protection. We are always open to considering
proposals that this Committee or others in Congress might have
about ways in which it could be improved, but we generally
think the current law strikes a sufficient balance.

Senator Fitzgerald. Is it your understanding that an
employee who discloses information that is already known is not
a protected whistleblower?

Mr. Keisler. That is the holding of the Federal Circuit, I
think in the Wissen case, that a disclosure is something that
was not previously laid bare, something that is being revealed
for the first time. So that one of the tests that has been
applied to determine whether a disclosure provides protection
under the statute is whether the individual making the
disclosure is informing of something new or instead reporting
about something that is already known. Only in the former case,
I think, does it get that protection under existing law.

Senator Fitzgerald. Could you describe for this Committee
more precisely what you mean by the burden you fear will be
imposed on management of the Federal workforce? What are some
of the financial, managerial, and human costs involved in
participating in these whistleblower applications and
adjudications?

Mr. Keisler. Of course, any time someone is accused of
acting improperly, that imposes a personal cost on that person
and a financial cost on either that person or the government in
litigating it. That does not mean that there should not be an
opportunity to bring these charges. There are very important
interests that are implicated, as each Member of the Committee
has said. But we think it is important that the law strike a
balance between the needs of managers in the workplace to take
appropriate personnel actions when adverse decisions need to be
made, and the important need to protect legitimate
whistleblowers who are bringing to light information about
fraud, abuse, mismanagement, or violations of the law.

Senator Fitzgerald. I listened with great interest to your
concerns about imposing the machinery of whistleblower
protection into the sensitive arena of security clearances. But
I wonder if I could ask you, on the other side of the ledger,
what meaningful recourse is there for Federal employees who are
subject to retaliation by revocation of their security
clearance?

Mr. Keisler. Every department and agency under the
executive order is required to have its own independent,
internal review process. When I say independent, I mean
independent of the initial decisionmaker who will first decide
to revoke or deny a security clearance.

We have one in the Department of Justice. The three members
of that board are at the deputy assistant attorney general
level. I can tell you, it is a robust process. It is not a
rubber stamp. It frequently results in decisions being
reversed. That panel is empowered to consider all evidence, to
look at the entire totality of the case that the employee or
applicant presents. In that respect, it functions much more
broadly than any court or administrative agency would be able
to do because their general practice would be to give deference
to the administrative decision in the first instance. This
board gives no deference to the initial decision to deny or
revoke a security when it is asked to review it. It looks at it



afresh, and as I said, frequently makes a decision to reverse
the decision.

The employee or applicant has all aspects of due process
before that board: The right to be represented by counsel, the
right to present testimony, a written record is created, and a
statement of reasons is created. So that has been our effort to
make sure that, while we have not supported outside review of
clearance decisions, that there is a measure of due process and
second look given to those decisions because we recognize they
are important. They are important not only for the government
but they are important for the employee or applicant, in many
cases whose job may require a security clearance.

Senator Fitzgerald. Senator Akaka.

Senator Akaka. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Keisler, the Department opposes the provision in S.
1358 granting MSPB the right to review secret clearances
relating to retaliation for a protected activity. I understand
this opposition is in part to the current internal review
process for security clearance matters. What is the track
record for the internal security clearance review process in
restoring clearances to whistleblowers?

Mr. Keisler. I can only speak generally. I do not have
statistics on that, and even my general knowledge is limited to
what we have done in the Department of Justice. But I have been
told by the security officials there that this is a process
which quite frequently results in reversals of initial
decisions to deny or revoke clearances. That it is a meaningful
process and one in which the look is genuinely a fresh one.

Senator Akaka. Thank you. The Department objects to the
provision clarifying that employees may make disclosures of
classified information to Congress because DOJ believes an
employee would have the unilateral authority to decide who
should receive classified information and when.

However, the WPA already provides that employees can make
classified disclosures to the Special Counsel and an agency's
inspector general. Furthermore, the law states that nothing in
the WPA shall be construed to authorize the taking of any
personnel actions against any employee who discloses
information to Congress.

In light of these existing statutory provisions on the
disclosure of classified information, can you elaborate on the
Department's objection to this provision?

Mr. Keisler. Certainly, Senator, and thank you for giving
me that opportunity. First of all, I would like to be clear
about what our position is and is not. We do believe that as a
general matter, government employees have the right to go to
Members of Congress and their staff with information about
misconduct or legal violations without getting prior approval
from the Executive Branch. The exceptions, we believe, to that
general principle are in those instances in which that kind of
action would undermine the President's constitutionally-based
authority to carry out his particular responsibilities.

Congress' oversight is constitutionally based. The
President has some constitutionally-based powers and sometimes
there is tension between the two. The category in which this
most often arises, of course, is the President's
constitutionally-based power that the Supreme Court recognized,
to control access to national security information.

Our belief is that when there is a tension between the
President's constitutional powers and Congress' constitutional
need and power to conduct oversight, that is something that



should be worked out through the committees, through the
oversight process, but not that each individual employee with
access to classified information should be able to make the
determination for himself or herself that a disclosure should
be made.

Senator Akaka. The Department of Justice has expressed
extremely strong opposition to this legislation. The Department
also opposed the 1989 Whistleblower Protection Act and the 1994
amendments. What changes would you recommend in order to gain
the Department's support?

Mr. Keisler. I have not come here, Senator, with proposals
to change the law. As I said, I think we do believe that the
current law strikes a good balance, but that is always subject
to further proposals and consultations. I do not want anything
I just said to suggest that we would not be happy to work with
the Committee to further develop ideas and consult.

Senator Akaka. Thank you very much for your responses.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Fitzgerald. Senator Levin.

Senator Levin. Thank you. In answer to Senator Akaka's
question you indicated that the internal appeal process
relative to the loss of security clearance has produced
reversals.

Mr. Keisler. That is what I am told, Senator.

Senator Levin. But you did not know what percentage of
cases or how often. Could you do that bit of research for us
and give the Committee those numbers?

Mr. Keisler. I will see what I can find out.

Senator Levin. The question of whether or not Members of
Congress ought to be able to receive classified information
from whistleblowers you say should not be the unilateral
decision of a whistleblower. Should Members of Congress be
allowed to make a decision--if a whistleblower comes to us and
we have clearance obviously, a whistleblower has clearance and
they say, this information is classified and I cannot give it
to you under the current law, but if you request it, that would
be different I gather then in your eyes, would it?

Mr. Keisler. I think that would be a protected disclosure
by the employee.

Senator Levin. So what the employees need to do then, and
we ought to make it clear in the law, is that if the Member of
Congress, after being informed that the employee has classified
information but has not disclosed what it is, then says, yes, I
would like to receive that information, there should be
protection for the whistleblower?

Mr. Keisler. Yes, and I think that is protected under the
law as it is written now because any disclosure to anyone, as
long as it is not a disclosure of the information that is
required by law or executive order to be secret, is a protected
disclosure. So if an employee went to you, Senator, or your
staff and said, I know something very important. I cannot tell
you the contents of it because it is classified, but you should
pursue this; someone yesterday gave you misleading testimony or
whatever, that would not----

Senator Levin. No, not quite that. Not, you should pursue
this. But if you ask me what that information is, than I can
respond to your request. Is that protected?

Mr. Keisler. I am sorry, I did not fully understand your
question. My conception was they would come to you and say,
there is something you need to pursue and you would come demand
it from us. No, I do not think it is currently protected under



WKH ODZ

6HQDWRU / HYLQ O\ TXHVWLRQ LV VKRXOG ZH QRW KDYH WKH
ULJKW DV FOHDUHG HOHFWHG RI | LFLDOV WR VHHN FODWLI LHG
LQ RUPDW.RQ | URP DQ ERG ZKR KDV UHFHLYHG WKDW LQ RUPDW.RQ
SURSHUO. "

OU .HLVOHU , WKLQN VKDW ZRXOG WUHQFK XSRQ WKH 3UHVLGHQW V
DXWKRULW VR PDNH WKH QHHG WR NQRZ GHVHUPLQDW.RQ 9%4FDXVH DV
\RX NQRZ WKH GHFLVLRQ DERXW ZKHWKHU LQ RUPDW.RQ FDQ EH
GLVFORVHG WR DQ SDUWLFXODU LQGLYLGXDO LQULGH WKH ([ HFXWLYH
%UDQFK RU DQ ZKHUH LV D FRPELQDW.RQ RI LV WKH SHUVRQ FOHDUHG
DQG LV WKHUH D QHHG WR NQRZ : H UHJDUG VKH 3UHVLGHQW V
DXVWKRULW LQ WKLV UHIDUG WR HQFRPSDW ERWK FDWHIRULHV RI
GHFLVLRQ VR XQGHU RXU YLHZ R KLV FRQVWLWKW.RQDO UROH ZH ZRXOG
WKLQN WKDW VKRXOG SURFHHG VKURXJK RWKHU FKDQQHOV

BHQDWRU / HYLQ <RX ZDQW WR JLYH WKH 3UHVLGHQN WKDW
H FOXVLYH ULJKW WR GHFLGH ZKHWKHU RU QRW D OHPEHU Rl  &RQJUHWV
VKRXOG EH DOORZHG WR VHHN FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ | URP D PHPEHU
Rl WKH ([ HFXW.YH %DQFK" 7KDW LV UHDOO. DQ H WUHPH SRVLW.RQ |,
ZLOO WHOO \ RX EHFDXVH ZH DVN TXHVWALRQV DOO WKH W.PH RQ RXU
FRPPLWAHHV R PHPEHW Rl WKH ([ HFXWL.YH %DQFK ZKLFK UHTXLUH
WKHP VR JLYH XV FODWLI LHG LQI RUPDWLRQ DQG REYLRXVO. LQ D
VHWALQ) ZKLFK LV FOHDUHG :H GR WKDW DOO WKH W.PH

7KH SRVLW.RQ WKDW \ RX DUH VWDNLQJ LV WKDW WKH 3UHVLGHQW
RXJKW WR KDYH D ULJKWWR VDI VRUU  VKDW SHUVRQ LV LQ WKH
([ HFXW.YH %DQFK :H DUH QRW JRLQI VR UHVSRQG WR WKH TXHVWLRQ
| URP WKH OHPEHU RI &RQIUHW RU LQ P\ K\ SRAKHW.FDO | URP WKH
PHPEHU Rl &RQIUHW ZKR DVNHG WKH ZKLVWOHEORZHU ZKDW LV WKDW
LQ RUPDWLRQ , WLV D YHW\ H WUHPH SRVLW.RQ

OU .HLVOHU , WKLQN ZKHQ \ RX XVH WKH ZRUG H FOXVLYH
6HQDWRU , WKLQN LQ VRPH

6HQDWRU / HYLQ , WKLQN \ RX XVHG WKH ZRUG H FOXVLYH

OU .HLVOHU 7KHQ ZKHQ , XVH VWKH ZRUG H FOXVLYH , PD\ QRW
KDYH | XOO FDSWKUHG WKH UHDOLW Rl WKH ZD\ WKLQIV ZRXOG ZRUN
ZRXOG SUHVXPH LQ WKDW FLUFXPVWMDQFH WKHUH ZRXOG EH D EDFN DQG
| RUMK EHWZHHQ WKLV EUDQFK DQG WKH ([ HEXW.YH %JDQFK DQG WKHUH
ZRXOG EH D QHHG | RU QHJIRW.DW.RQ DQG DFFRPPRGDW.RQ 9XW RXU
SRVLW.RQ LV WKDW ZKHQ WKH ([ HFXW.YH %JDQFK LV HQIDIHG LQ WKDW
NLQG Rl SURFHW LW VKRXOG EH WKH 3UHVLGHQW RU KLV GHOHIHHV ZKR
GR WKH QHIRW.DW.QJ  ZKR VHW VKH WHUPV RQ WKDW VLGH Rl VKH
GLYLGH DQG WKDW OHDG W\R VWKH DFFRPPRGDW.RQ QRW WKDW HDFK
HPSOR\ HH LV DXWKRUL] HG WR PDNH WKH GLVFORVXUH

6HQDWRU / HYLQ 8SRQ UHTXHVW

OU .HLVOHU 8SRQ UHTXHVW \ HV

6HQDWRU / HYLQ 6R WKDW ZKHQ VRPHRQH FRPHV LQ | URQW Rl XV
| URP VKH ' HSDUWPHQW Rl ' H HQVH RYHU DW WKH $UPHG 6HUYLFHV
&RPPLWAHH DQG ZH DVN WKDW SHUVRQ | RU LQ RUPDWL.RQ ZKLFK LV
FODWLI LHG \RX DUH VD\ LQJ WKDW SHUVRQ GRHV QRW KDYH WKH
UHVSRQVLELOLW DQG GRHV QRW KDYH VKH REOLJDW.RQ WR UHVSRQG WR
WKH TXHWILRQ XQWLO VKH\  FOHDU WKDW ZLWK ZKRHYHU VKHVH SRZHUV
DUH LQ VKH ([ HFXW.YH %JDQFK WKDW \ RX ZDQW DOO LQ RUPDW.RQ WKDW
LV FODWLI LHG FOHDUHG ZLWK EHI RUH LW LV VKDUHG ZLWK &RQJUHWW
7KDW VHHPV WR EH ZKDW \ RX DUH VD\ LQJ

OU .HLVOHU <RX DUH REYLRXVO VR PXFK PRUH | DPLOLDU ZLVWK
WKH ZD\ WKHVH LQWHUFKDQIHV ZRUN WKDQ , DP  6HQDWRU EXW P\
DVWWXPSW.RQ ZRXOG EH WKDW ZKHQ VRPHRQH FRPHV EHI RUH \ RX WKH\
KDYH D VHQVH LQ DGYDQFH Rl WKH SDUDPHVHUWV RI ZKDW WKH\  DUH
SHUPLWAHG WR GLVFORVH

6HQDWRU / HYLQ 1R | UHTXHQAD. WKDW LV QRWWKH FDVH 7KH\ GR
QRW DOZD\ V NQRZ WKH TXHVWLRQV WKDW ZH DUH JRLQJ WR DVN LQ
DGYDQFH

OU .HLVOHU ,1 D ZLWOHW ZHUH LQ JHQXLQH GRXEW DV WR



ZKHWKHU D SLHFH Rl ZKHWKHU KLV RU KHU KLJKHU XSV WKH RQHV
ZLWK DXWKRULW  ZRXOG DSSURYH WKH GLVFORVXUH Rl WKH LQ RUPDW.RQ
DQG VKDW ZLWOHW GLG QRW NQRZ ZKHWKHU WKDW ZRXOG EH DSSURYHG |
ZRXOG WDNH WKH SRVLW.RQ VKDW VKH SUXGHQW WKLQJ ZRXOG EH | RU
WKHP WR JR EDFN DQG | LQG RXW ZKHWKHU WKDW LV DSSURSULDVH
6HQDWRU / HYLQ 7KDW LV D YHU H WUHPH SRVLW.RQ : KHQ
&RQIUHW DVNV TXHWELRQV LQ D SURSHU VHWALQJ WKDW LV FOHDUHG
| URP VRPHRQH ZKR KDV WKDW LQ RUPDWL.RQ ZKHWKHU LW LV FODWLI LHG
RU QRW ZH KDYH D ULJKW WR WKDW LQ RUPDALRQ : H GR QRW H SHFW
WR QRU VKRXOG ZH EH SXW LQ D SRVLW.RQ ZKHUH VKDW SHUVRQ VD\ V
JHH , GR QRW NQRZ ZKHVKHU , ZDQW WR DQVZHU WKDW TXHVWLRQ
EHFDXVH , GLG QRW H[ SHFW\ RX WR DVN VKDW TXHWALRQ DQG , KDYH
WR JR EDFN WR P\ VXSHULRW WR VHH ZKHWKHU RU QRW, FDQ DQVZHU
WKH TXHVWILRQ 7KDW LV QRW DFFHSWDECH DQG, GR QRW VWKLQN DQ
([ HFXW.YH %AJDQFK KDV WDNHQ WKDW SRVLW.RQ WR GDWH WKDW , NQRZ
R DQG, GR QRWEHOLHYH DQ FRXUW ZRXOG VXVWDLQ WKDW

&RQIUHW KDV D ULJKW WR LQ RUPDW.RQ | URP WKH ([ HFXWLYH
YUDQFK XQOHWW WKHUH LV D SULYLOHIH DQ H HFXWLYH SULYLOHJH | RU
LOMDQFH  ZKLFK LV H HUFLVHG 9&KW WKH | DFW \\KDW LW LV
FODWLI LHG ZKHQ ZH DUH FOHDUHG WR UHFHLYH FODWLI LHG
LQ RUPDWLRQ LV QRW D UHDVRQ WKDW FDQ EH VXWADLQHG 6R , WKLQN
\ RXU SRVLW.RQ RQ VKLV LV UHDOO\ DQ H WUHPH SRVLW.RQ 7KH UHG
OLJKWLV RQ , RQO. KDG RQH PRUH TXHWALRQ EXW, GR QRW ZDQWN
VR

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG <RX FDQ JR DKHDG FRQW.QXH LI \ RX ZLVK

6HQDWRU / HYLQ 2Q WKH LUUHI UDJDECH SURRI  DQG , ZDV JODG WR
KHDU \ RXU DQVZHU RQ WKDW TXHVWLRQ , VDNH LW WKHQ WKDW WKH
- XVMLFH ' HSDUWPHQW ZRXOG VXSSRUW WKDW SDUW Rl WKH ELOO ZKLFK
ZRXOG HOLPLQDWH WKDW | URP DQ RQH V PLQG DV EHLQJ WKH SURSHU
VWDQGDUG

7KH UHDVRQ LW LV LPSRUMDQWN LV EHFDXVH ZKHQ LW FRPHV WR
VHWAOLQ) WKHVH FDVHV LI VKH ZKLVWOHEORZHU KDV WR | DFH VKH
SURVSHFW Rl DQ DSSHDO LI KH SXUVXHV KLV FODLP WR D FRXUW ZKLFK
KDV DGRSVHG VKDW WADQGDUG LW LV JRLQI VIR PDNH VHWADHPHQW PXFK
PRUH LWLV QRWJRLQ WR EH DV JRRG D VHWAOHPHQW REYLRXVO
| RU WKH ZKLVWOHEORZHU LI WKH\ WKLQN VKDW LV WKH VWDQGDUG ZKLFK
ZLOO EH DSSOLHG DW WKH HQG R WKH OLQH

0\ TXHWALRQ WKRXJK VSHFLI LFDOO. LV ZLOO WKH - XVWLFH
* HSDUWPHQW VXSSRUW DW OHDVW VKDW SRUWLRQ Rl WKH ELOO ZKLFK SXW/
LOAR ODZ \WKDW VWDQGDUG ZKLFK \ RX DGRSVHG WKH SUHSRQGHUDQFH RI
WKH HYLGHQFH \WDQGDUG'

OU .HLVOHU , DP QRW FHUWDLQ WKDW WKH SRUWLRQ Rl WKH ELOO
WKDW VHHNV WR UHYHUVH WKH LUUHI UDJDEOH SURRI  VWDQGDUG DFWKDOO\
LQOMDOOV D SUHSRQGHUDQFH Rl WKH HYLGHQFH WADQGDUG , WKLQN LW
PD\ VD\ VRPHWKLQJ PRUH OLNH WKH LQGLYLGXDO QHHG RQO\ KDYH
VXEWADQW.DO HYLGHQFH ZKLFK ZRXOG EH D ZHDNHU VWDQGDUG WKDQ
SUHSRQGHUDQFH Rl WKH HYLGHQFH 9%&W LQ WHUPV Rl RXU SRVLW.RQ
DERXW ZKDW LW VKRXOG EH  ZH WKLQN LW VKRXOG EH SUHSRQGHUDQFH RI
WKH HYLGHQFH :H GR QRW WKLQN LW VKRXOG EH LUUHI UDJDECH SURRI

6HQDWRU / HYLQ , Q DQ HYHQW ZH FDQ DJUHH LW VKRXOG QRW EH
LUUHI UDJ DECH

OU .HLVOHU , W VKRXOG QRW EH LUUHI UDJDECH SURRI , GLG QRW
HYHQ NQRZ ZKDW WKH ZRUG LUUHI UDJDEOH PHDQW EHI RUH , UHDG WKDW
GHFLVLRQ

6HQDWRU / HYLQ , ORRNHG LW XS DQG LW LV TXLWH DQ
H WUDRUGLQDU\  ZRUG

7KDQN \ RX 0U  &KDLUPDQ

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG  7KDQN \ RX  6HQDWRU / HYLQ

OU .HLVOHU WKDQN \RX YHU PXFK | RU DSSHDULQJ EHI RUH XV
: H DSSUHFLDWH \ RX FRPLQJ RYHU WR WKH +LOO WR WAVWLI\ | VKHUH
DUH QR | XUWKHU TXHVWALRQV ZH ZLOO SURFHHG WR SDQHO WZR



., ZRXOG OLNH WR LQWJRGXFH RXU SDQHOLVW RQ WKH VHFRQG
SDQHO (ODLQH . DSODQ FXUUHQAD. LV SUDFW.FLQJ ODZ LQ VKH | LUP Rl
%HUQDEHL . DW LQ :DVKLQIWVRQ '& OV .DSODQ ZDV QRPLQDVHG E\
3UHVL GHQW &OLQWRQ LQ DQG FRQ LUPHG B\ WKH 6HQDWH LQ $SULO

WR EH 6SHFLDO &RXQVHO Rl WKH 211 LFH Rl 6SHFLDO &RXQVHO
" XULQ) KHU WHQXUH VKH ZDV FUHGLWHG | RU LPSOHPHQALQJ PDQ QHZ
SURJUDPV WR LPSURYH WKH RSHUDW.RQV RI WKH 21| LFH Rl 6SHFLDO
&RXQVHO DQG WKH LQWHUDIHQF\ SURFHW UHIDUGLQJ SHUVRQQHO
SUDFW.FHV 3ULRU WR KHU UROH DV 6SHFLDO &XQVHO 0V . DSODQ
VHUYHG DV ' HSXW * HQHUDO &RXQVHO Rl WKH 1DW.RQDO 7UHDVXU\
(PSOR\ HHV 8QLRQ ZKHUH VKH UHSUHVHQMHG WKH LQWHUHVWW Rl XQLRQ
PHPEHUV LQ WKH DUHDV RI ODERU DQG DGPLQLVWWDW.YH ODZ DV ZHOO DV
UDFLDO DQG VH[ XDO GLVFULPLQDW.RQ

7KRPDV ' HYLQH VHUYHV DV OHJIDO GLUHFWRU Rl WKH * RYHUQPHQW
$FFRXQWDELOLW 3URVHFW D QRQ SURI LW RUIDQL] DWLRQ GHGLFDVWHG VR
SURPRW.QJ  JRYHUQPHQW DQG FRUSRUDWH DFFRXQWDELOLW E\  DGYDQFLQJ
| UHH VSHHFK DQG HWKLFDO FRQGXFW LQ WKH ZRUNSODFH DQG GHI HQGLQU
WKH ULJKW/ Rl ZKLVWOHEORZHUWV 0U ' HYLQH KDV SXEOLVKHG D QXPEHU
Rl DUMFOHV UHIDUGLQI ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQV DQG KDV ZRUNHG
|RU RYHU  \HDUWV WR GHYHORS DQG SURPRWH SROLFLHV DQG CDzV
SHUADLQLQ] WR ZKLVMOHEORZHUWV

BWHSKHQ 0 . RKQ VHUYHV DV &KDLUPDQ DW WKH 1DW.RQDO
- KLVWOHEORZHU &HQWHU D QRQ SURI LW DGYRFDF\ FHQWHU GHGLFDVWHG WR
ZRUNLQ) ZLWK ZKLWAOHEORZHWW 0U . RKQ KDV OLW.JDVWHG
ZKLVMWOHEORZHU FDVHV | RU D QXPEHU RI \ HDUV LQFOXGLQI VKH
VXFFHWI XO ODZVXLW DIDLQVW WKH ' HSDUWPHQW Rl - XWALFH  W\KH ) %
DQG WKH &OLQARQ $GPLOLVWIDW.RQ WKDW FRPSHOOHG LPSOHPHQUWDW.RQ RI
UHJXODW.RQV WR HQ RUFH ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQV | RU ) %

HPSOR\ HHV

: LOOLDP %JDQVI RUG LV * HQHUDO &RXQVHO VIR VWKH 6HQLRU
([ HFXWLYHV $VWRFLDW.RQ DQG D SDUWQHU LQ WKH ODZ | LUP R 6KDZ
%UDQVI RUG 9HLOOHX[  5RWK ZKHUH KH KDV SUDFW.FHG VLGQFH
7KH 6HQLRU ([ HFXWLYHV $VWRFLDW.RQ ZDV | RXQGHG LQ DV D QRQ
SURI LW FRUSRUDW.RQ DQG LW UHSUHVHQW/ PRUH WKDQ FDUHHU
) HGHUDO H HFXWLYHV , Q KLV SUDFWLFH 0U 9%JDQVI RUG UHSUHVHQW/

) HGHUDO H HFXWLYHV PDQDIJHUW DQG HPSOR\ HHV LQ FDVHV UHJDUGLQJ
SHUVRQQHO DQG HPSOR\ PHQW SUDFW.FHV EHI RUH WKH 8 6 ' LVWLFW
&RXUW WKH OHULW 6\ VWWHPV 3URVHFWL.RQ %RDUG VKH ( TXDO
( PSOR\ PHQW 2SSRUMKQLW &RPPLWLRQ WKH 211 LFH Rl 6SHFLDO
&RXQVHO DQG ZLWK RI | LFHV WKDW DGVKXGLFDWH VHFXULW  FOHDUDQFHV
7KDQN \ RX DOO | RU EHLQJ KHUH , Q WKH LOWHUHVW Rl WLPH \ RXU
| XOO VADVWHPHQW/ ZLOO EH LQFOXGHG LQ VWKH UHFRUG DQG ZH DVN VKDW
\RX OLPLW\ RXU VXPPDU\ VWDWHPHQW WR  PLOXWHV : H DUH JRLQI WR
VWWLFWO. HQ RUFH WKH  PLQXWH OLPLW 7KDQN \RX OV . DSODQ

7(67,021< 2) (/$,1( .$3/$1 ? ? $77251(< 9(51$%, $1' .$7=
3/ &

OV .DSODQ 7KDQN \RX OU &KDLUPDQ *RRG DI VHUQRRQ |,
DSSUHFLDVWH EHLQJ LQYLWHG E\ WKH &RPPLWAHH WR RI 1 HU P\
SHUSHFW.YHV RQ 6 0\ WAWALPRQ LV EDVHG RQ P\ H SHULHQFH
DV WKH KHDG R WKH 211 LFH Rl 6SHFLDO &RXQVHO DV ZHOO DV DQ
DWARUQH\ LQ SULYDWH SUDFW.FH ZKR UHSUHVHQW ZKLVWOHEORZHWY LQ
ERVK VWKH SULYDWH DQG SXEOLF VHFWRU

? ? 7KH SUHSDUHG WWDVWHPHQW R OV . DSODQ ZLWK DQ DWADFKPHQW DSSHDUV
LQ WKH $SSHQGL[ RQ SDJH

, Q - X0 DV 6SHFLDO &RXQVHO , WHWALI LHG LQ IDYRU RI 6
ZKLFK ZDV DQ HDUOLHU HI I RUW W\R VWUHQIVWKHQ DQG LPSURYH V\KH
: KLWAOHECRZHU 3URWHFWLRQ $FW  7KHUH KDYH EHHQ WZR VLJQLI LFDQW



developments since the Committee considered S. 995 which I
think are worth mentioning. First, after the terrorist attacks
of September 11, our national focus shifted dramatically. We
all have heightened concerns and a greater sensitivity to
issues of national security.

Second, since the Committee considered S. 995, the Nation's
markets have been rocked by a series of corporate scandals and
in the aftermath of these scandals Congress enacted the
Sarbanes-Oxley Act which extends whistleblower protection to
employees of publicly traded corporations.

I mentioned the terrorist attacks of September 11 and the
corporate scandals that led to the passage of Sarbanes-Oxley to
make a point about DOJ's opposition to S. 1358. Both as Special
Counsel and for many years before as an attorney practicing in
the area of Federal sector employment it has been my experience
that whenever amendments are proposed to strengthen the
Whistleblower Protection Act, the Department of Justice opposes
them. It usually uses the same objection, similar to the ones
that we heard today, which are that strengthening the law will
inhibit managers from taking legitimate actions against poor
performers or bad employees. It also says that making changes
to the act's enforcement scheme, giving the Special Counsel
greater authority will undermine what it calls uniform
application of the law and interfere with DOJ's control over
litigation in the Federal courts.

I think that this reflexive opposition to this bill is
really bad public policy, especially in a post-September 11
world. Today more than ever our emphasis should be not only on
protecting whistleblowers but on encouraging them to come
forward. That was certainly what Congress concluded when it
extended whistleblower protection to corporate employees. It
certainly is no less important that Federal employees who are
sometimes on the front lines of the war against terror feel
safe reporting security risks as it is that employees of
Fortune 500 companies are protected when disclosing account
scandals.

Now DOJ is frequently fixated on the notion that enhancing
protection for Federal employees and closing loopholes in the
act will protect bad employees. As the head of 0SC I frequently
heard this trotted out and it is sort of an old canard, that
the law protects bad employees, or that employees cynically
invoke the act's protection in order to make themselves immune
from legitimate personnel actions. This is like an urban legend
in my opinion. The fact is that weak claims, most of the them
are closed--all weak claims are closed in the administrative
process. The majority of cases filed with the Office of Special
Counsel because the law is clear and nothing in this law
changes the fact that it is not illegal to take appropriate
action against bad employees even if they are whistleblowers.

Now let me give you a couple of examples of why this law is
important and why existing law has these common sense lapses in
it. I think it makes good sense to prevent agency officials
from retaliating against an employee who is making a protected
disclosure, even if they are doing it as part of their duties
and through their chain of command. In fact I think it is
counterintuitive to protect people only when they go outside
their chain of command. One would think that it would be in
management's interest to encourage people to stay inside the
chain of command rather than going, for example, to the
Washington Post or the New York Times.

So let me give you an example of how this would work. Let



us say there is a security screener at National Airport who
works for the Transportation Security Administration and they
notice that the x-ray machines are malfunctioning on a regular
basis. The screener suspects that because of these malfunctions
a number of passengers may be permitted to board airlines
without being screened. It is part of his job to report these
malfunctions to his supervisor.

So he goes to his supervisor and he tells them about the
malfunctioning machines and his supervisor says to him, do not
write up a report. Just go back to work. It is a lot of extra
paperwork. And the supervisor does not want it to get out that
the screening machines at National Airport are not working. He
says, do not worry about it. I will take care of it. We will
get the problem fixed.

One week later the employee comes back again, the problem
has not been fixed. This time he tells his supervisor, if
nothing is done, he is going to report the supervisor, his
inaction, up the chain of command or maybe to the IG, and the
supervisor fires the employee.

Now under current law this employee has no recourse.
Because he has made his disclosure as part of his regular job
duties he is not protected by the anti-retaliation provisions
of the Whistleblower Protection Act. In fact a security
screener at TSA, this employee does not even have normal
adverse action protections that other employees have.

The same scenario could play out in any number of contexts:
An inspector at the Nuclear Regulatory Commission who suffers
retaliation when he recommends that a power plant's license be
revoked for violating safety regulations; an auditor who is
denied a promotion because he found improprieties in a Federal
grant program; or an investigator in an IG's office who is
geographically reassigned because he has reported misconduct by
a high-level agency official.

I see that my time is up and I will refer you back to my
written statement. But I do think that it is really important
for the Committee to consider this balance between broadening
the rights for whistleblowers and management prerogatives to
understand that is really in management's interest to have
broad protection for whistleblowers because it is in
management's interest to understand what is going on in the
work site and to created an open environment. Thank you.

Senator Fitzgerald. Thank you, Ms. Kaplan. Mr. Devine.

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS DEVINE,\1\ LEGAL DIRECTOR, GOVERNMENT
ACCOUNTABILITY PROJECT

Mr. Devine. Thank you for requesting this testimony. GAP
and a bipartisan, trans-ideological coalition of over 100
citizens and good government organizations strongly support
this Committee's efforts to put the protection back in the
Whistleblower Protection Act. S. 1358 is a modest good
government bill that restores legitimacy for a public policy
mandate that Congress has passed unanimously three times. It
does not expand the intended scope of any prior Congressional
actions. Most accurately, this bill could be called the
Whistleblower Protection Restoration Act.

\1\ The prepared statement of Mr. Devine with attachments appears
in the Appendix on page 72.

I serve as the Legal Director of the Government



Accountability Project and for 25 years we have been helping
whistleblowers. I would like to begin by seconding Ms. Kaplan's
closing remark, that this law will help managers as much as it
will help anyone else. Whistleblower protection within an
organization, if we close the loopholes that are barring it
currently, serves management's right to know. The way the
current law has been skewed there is only a potential to serve
Congress or the public's right to know, and managers are liable
to be the last ones to learn about problems because of the way
the statute has been twisted.

In 25 years we could not avoid learning some lessons about
which reforms work in practice and which are illusory. S. 1358
is the real thing. If enacted, the Whistleblower Protection Act
will again be a genuine metal shield that gives a fighting
chance for those who rely on it to defend themselves. If we
keep the status quo, it is going to be a cardboard shield
behind which anyone relying on it is sure to die
professionally. It also will continue to be a magnet for
cynicism.

This bill does basically two things. It restores the
boundaries that Congress has already set, and second, it gives
structural reform so that Congress will not have to pass this
law a fifth time, or more. Enough is enough.

I think we should briefly review why Congress keeps
reaffirming a unanimous mandate for whistleblower rights. It is
because they are the human factor which is the Achilles heel of
bureaucratic corruption. They warn us of preventable disasters
before we are limited to damage control, or picking up the
pieces. They are society's modern Paul Reveres. Since the
September 11 tragedy, increasingly they have been playing an
invaluable role.

As the news media increasingly has recognized,
whistleblowers on national security breakdowns have been the
only reliable, trustworthy lifeline for Congress and the public
to learn about terrorist threats which were caused by
bureaucratic negligence and sustained by abuses of secrecy.
Their message has been consistent: Too often the bureaucracy
has been satisfied to maintain the appearance of security
rather than implementing well-known solutions to long-confirmed
and festering problems. We cannot have those voices silenced if
we are going to prevent another tragedy in our Nation.

My testimony gives numerous examples of whistleblowers
whose warnings have been vindicated in retrospect but who are
still isolated from their areas of expertise, relegated to
updating the telephone books at their agencies, or serving as
travel agents for people on foreign assignments, despite the
fact that they have gone to the mat and risked their careers
disclosing still unsolved problems that sustain our
vulnerability to terrorism. Our Nation does not have the luxury
to waste these talents.

Let me give a brief rebuttal of the Justice Department's
specific arguments. On security clearances, they stated that
since the Merit Board is not an expert body this would chill
the professionals. The Merit Board would not be acting on
anything outside of their expertise, which is determining
whether there have been merit system violations like
retaliation. They would not be touching the technical issues
that they do not have expertise for.

The gentleman from the Justice Department said, we have
these review boards and they work great at Justice. Justice is
not any institutional guarantee of due process for the rest of



WKH ([ HFXWLYH 98JDQFK  / HW PH VKDUH ZLWK \ RX VRPH Rl VKH UHVXOW/
| URP WKH RVWKHU DIHQFLHV  7KHUH LV HYHU ZKHUH DQ LQUWWKW.RQDO
FRQ OLFWR LQAHUHVW 7KH ERG WKDW LV DFW.QJ DV MXGJH DQG MXU\
QRUPDOO\  ZRXOG EH WKH DGYHUVH SDUW LQ WKH FDVH 7KDW LV QRW D
KHDOWK\ SUHPLVH 7KHUH DUH QR WLPHI UDPHV | RU WKHVH GHFLVLRQV
: KLVWOHEORZHWV DUH URXWL.QHO\ | RUFHG WR ZDLW RYHU  \ HDUV EHI RUH
WKH DUH WROG ZKDW WKH\ KDYH EHHQ DFFXVHG Rl 7KH JHQWOHPDQ GLG
QRW WDON DERXW WLPHI UDPHV DW - X\YWLFH 2QH Rl WKHLU ' 2-
ZKLVWAOHEORZHWV ZDV ZDLW.QJ  \ HDUWV WR JHW DQ  H SODQDW.RQ | RU
WKH ORW Rl KLV FOHDUDQFH

7KH  DUH QRW DOORZHG WR FRQ URQW WKHLU DFFXVHUWV ZKHQ WKH\
KDYH D KHDULQ] 7KH DUH QRW DOORZHG VR SUHVHQW ZLWOHVWHV
WKHPVHOYHV RU SUHVHQW WKHLU RZQ HYLGHQFH : KLOH WKHUH PD\ EH
H FHSWLRQV DV D UXOH VHFXULW FOHDUDQFH KHDULQIV DW LQWHUQDO
UHYLHZ ERDUGV DUH | UHTXHQAD. DQDORIL]HG WR .DIND V  7KH 7ULDO
2Q0 XQOLNH WKDW ERRN WKH\ DUH QRWD WK &HOAKUW\  QLJKWPDUH
QRYHO 7KH DUH WKH VW &HQAKU\  UHDOLW

-XVWLFH V RWKHU DUIXPHQAW DUH VLPLODUO\ VSHFLRXV 2Q LW
EHLQ) XQFRQWILWKW.RQDO WR JLYH FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ WR
&RQIUHW | RU ZKLWWOHEORZLQI GLVFORVXUHV  WKDW LWXH ZDV GHFLGHG
LQ ZLVWK VKH , QWHOOLJHQFH : KLVWOHEORZHU 3URWHFVWL.RQ $FW
7KLV LV MXVW KRXVHFOHDQLQI VR H[ WHQG LW WR WKH PHULW VA VWHP
) XUWKHU ) HGHUDO HPSOR\ HHV HYHU GD\ KDYH WR PDNH VKDW GHFLVLRQ
WR DOPRVWW  PLOOLRQ SHRSOH ZKR KDYH FOHDUDQFHV EXW DUH QRW LQ
&RQIUHW : K\ VKRXOG &RQIUHW EH WKH RQO\ JURXS WKDW GRHV QRW
KDYH WKH ULJKW WR PDNH D MXGJPHQW FDOO DERXW ZKHWKHU D FOHDUHG
LQGLYLGXDO KDV D QHHG WR NQRZ" <RX | RONV GHVHUYH LW PRUH WKDQ
WKH RWKHU RXVOHWY/

2Q ORRSKROHV WKH JHQAOHPDQ VDLG WKDW WKLV ELOO ZRXOG PDNH
DQ SRWHQALDO GLVDJUHHPHQW SRWHQALDO SURVHFWHG ZKL\VMOHEORZL QU
7KLV ELOO GRHV QRW FKDQUH VKH VXEVMDQFH DW DOO | RU ZKDW
TXDOLI LHV | RU ZKLVWOHEORZLQJ H[ FHSW LQ WKH LUUHI UDJDECH SURRI
DUHD , W MXVW PHDQV \ RX FDQQRW EH GLVTXDOL| LHG EHFDXVH RI
FRVPHWLFV OLNH | RUPDOLW RU FROMH W 7KDQN \RX 0U &KDLUPDQ

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG 7KDQN \RX OU ' HYLQH OU .RKQ

7(67,021< 2) B67(3+(1 0 .2+1 ? ? &+$,50$1 9@$5' 2) ', 5(&7256
1$7, 218/ :+, 67/ (% 2: (5 & 17(5

OU .RKQ 7KDON \RX &KDLUPDQ )LW JHUDOG DQG 6HQDWRU / HYLQ
| RU KROGLQI WKLV KHDULQJ

? ? 7KH SUHSDUHG VADWHPHQW Rl OU . RKQ ZLWK DWADFKPHQW/ DSSHDWV LQ
WKH $SSHQGL[ RQ SDIH

, FRPH ZLWK D GLI | HUHQW SHUVSHFWLYH VKDQ RWKHU ZLWOHWHV |
KDYH OLWL.JDVWHG ZKLVWOHEORZHU FDVHV | RU DOPRVW  \ HDUV DQG
XVH DOO Rl WKH ODZV  QRW MXVW WKH : KLVWOHEORZHU 3URVWHFWL.RQ $FW
, KDYH FRPH VR DYRLG WKH : 3¢ DW DOO FRYWW , KDYH ZRQ FDVHV LQ
UHLQWIDWHPHQW | RU ) HGHUDO HPSOR\ HHV E\ DYRLGLQJ WKH :3$
ZLOO JLYH \ RX DQ H DPSOH ZK\

, SXWWRJHVKHU 7DECH 1R ZKLFK LV LQ VWKH WAWALPRQ\ DQG RQ
WKH RYHUKHDGV 7KHVH DUH ODZV ZKLVWOHEORZHU ODZV WKDW DUH
DSSOHV WR DSSOHV WR WKH : 3$ 7KH\ DUH DGPLQLVWDW.YH ODZV  7KH\
DUH LQVHVWALIDWHG E\ DGPLQLVWDWLYH DIHQFLHV  7KH DUH OLWL.JDVWHG
EHI RUH DQ DGPLQLVWWDW.YH MXGJH 7KHLU | LQDO GHFLVLRQV DUH
UHQGHUHG LQ : DVKLQIWRQ ' & E\ D FHQAUDOL] HG ERDUG \ HW ORRN DW
WKH GLI | HUHQFHV , Q HYHUW RWKHU ODZ WKHUH LV DOO FLUFXLW
UHYLHZ 2Q0 WKH :3$ GRHV QRW KDSSHQ 7KDW VLQICH GLI | HUHQFH
KDV | XQGDPHQADOO\  XQGHUPLQHG ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQ  EHFDXVH
DOO FLUFXLW UHYLHZ LV LQ SUDFW.FH WKH SHHU UHYLHZ SURFHGXUH



utilized by judges on a daily basis for their own oversight and
accountability.

When a judge under the Pipeline Act or the Superfund Act or
the Energy Reorganization Act writes a decision in the Fourth
Circuit, they know when that issue comes up in the Second
Circuit or the Third Circuit or the Tenth Circuit, other judges
will look at it and perhaps criticize them. That is the
fundamental way that the whole appellate system works. By
segregating the WPA out and only having one circuit review, you
have taken away the key oversight mechanism for the Federal
appellate judiciary, and that alone has rendered the WPA
totally inefficient and ineffective.

If you look at the other issues that are also raised by
this legislation you will also see the WPA standing out.
Critical is the administrative agency right to file an appeal.
I know now they want OSC to be able to come in and file an
appeal. Under all these laws, the administrative agency with
the authority over these laws goes into the Courts of Appeals
regularly and argues for the whistleblower if they have
determined the whistleblower had merit. That is an outcome
determinative factor.

When a government lawyer comes into a Court of Appeals and
says, this whistleblower had merit, the judges listen a lot
harder than as, in the testimony of the government, a pro se.
They brag that the Federal Circuit has nice procedures for pro
se appellants. Anyone who has clerked at a Court of Appeals
knows, they may have nice procedures for pro se, but are they
going to listen and what is the outcome issue?

Also on the critical issue of report to supervisors, the
Federal Circuit stands alone--every other court, and there were
many decisions on this, and this was fought out in the circuits
over a period of years. The Supreme Court denied cert. They did
need to take cert because it all worked out. In every other law
they protect those reports to supervisors.

So let us now go to Table No. 5. That one issue alone, do
you support the whistleblower who has the courtesy and the
respect and the common sense to follow the chain of command is
outcome determinative. I went through the last 20 reported
decisions of the U.S. Court of Appeals under the laws set forth
in Table 1 and I was actually shocked to find that in all 20
cases where the employee won it was an internal report. If
those same whistleblowers who beat the higher standards, who
showed the pretext, who showed the retaliation, who served the
public interest had their cases heard in the Federal Circuit
the outcome would have been zero.

That is what the common sense practitioner sees every day.
I spend hours figuring out how to keep my clients out of the
Federal Circuit.

I know my time is up. One last chart, Table No. 6, which
just shows--I went through the last ten decisions issued by the
Department of Labor in support of a whistleblower this year, 60
percent of those valid whistleblowers would have automatically
lost their cases in the Federal Circuit. The critical piece of
your legislation is the all-circuit review. I support all the
other aspects of it, but without all-circuit review, Federal
whistleblowers will never obtain legitimate protection. Thank
you very much.

Senator Fitzgerald. Thank you Mr. Kohn. Mr. Bransford.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM BRANSFORD,\1\ PARTNER, SHAW, BRANSFORD,
VEILLEUX & ROTH, P.C., ON BEHALF OF THE SENIOR EXECUTIVES



ASSOCIATION

Mr. Bransford. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On behalf of the
Senior Executives Association, we appreciate the invitation to
testify this afternoon on our views related to S. 1358. SEA is
grateful to the Members of the Committee for their interest in
improving the law protecting whistleblowers as well as
protecting the process by which it is determined whether a
whistleblower has been subjected to prohibited reprisal.

\1\ The prepared statement of Mr. Bransford appears in the Appendix
on page 160.

In general, SEA is supportive of this legislation, but in
several instances we think the bill has gone too far. The first
sections of the bill greatly expand the definition of what
constitutes a protected disclosure and in our opinion these
provisions seem designed to overturn precedent from the Federal
Circuit. While SEA is generally supportive of these changes and
believes the precedent from the Federal Circuit should be
clarified, we do have concerns related to the current
Whistleblower Protection Act and what we think will be an over-
reaction to the changes in S. 1358 if the following concerns
are not also addressed.

SEA's primary concerns are that these changes to S. 1358 do
not protect the right of a manager to continue to manage an
employee who has made a bad faith disclosure. As a result,
managers potentially face a claim of whistleblower reprisal for
making virtually any adverse personnel decision that touches
upon the whistleblower no matter how justified the action may
be. SEA believes that a provision in the act providing for some
sort of penalty for filing bad faith whistleblower claims would
serve to discourage those non-legitimate claims.

In the alternative, the bill should be changed to deny
protection for disclosures made by an employee solely to avoid
accountability for the employee's misconduct or poor
performance. In other words, we are addressing that provision
in the law that talks about making motive irrelevant to the
case.

Additionally, SEA is concerned that S. 1358 could be
interpreted to expand the scope of protected disclosures to
cover the policy decisions of a manager, particularly if a
policy disagreement by the employee is voiced only to the
manager but is couched in terms of legality. We believe it
should not be the intent of S. 1358 to protect the disclosures
of employees whose disagreement with the administration's
policy objectives being carried about by their supervisor is
made only to the supervisor and then is followed by a
recalcitrant attitude being demonstrated by the employee. We
are suggesting changes that allow the MSPB to deny protection
for disclosures that relate only to agency policy decisions
which a reasonable employee should follow.

SEA supports the new fourteenth prohibited personnel
practice which prohibits referring a matter for investigation
because of any activity protected under 5 U.S.C. Sec. 2302.
However, we are concerned that managers have adequate
protection if they refer a matter for investigation for other
legitimate reasons. To correct this we propose the language in
Section 1(h) of the bill which allows a manager to avoid
liability for reprisal by proving the personnel action at issue
would have occurred anyway also be made applicable to the new
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known to many managers and many other employees.

Senator Fitzgerald. Mr. Devine.

Mr. Devine. I represent Federal managers regularly because
they blow the whistle as well, and one of the lessons we have
learned is that the higher up in the chain of command that a
whistleblower occupies, the more intensive the dissent is
liable to be because their disclosure is more threatening. We
are very sensitive to the pressures that they face. One of our
organization's first priorities is always to try to work with
the manager who is on the other side of a reprisal case to see
if we can change the dynamic from accusations and conflict to
problem solving about the disclosure. To see if they can work
together to make a difference, and then if we can mediate a
settlement. Because if there is any lesson we have learned,
there are not any winners in a win-lose scenario. But unless we
have a credible, legitimate system of rights there will not be
any disclosures either.

Senator Fitzgerald. Senator Akaka.

Senator Akaka. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My first question
is to Mr. Bransford. Some say that clarifying the scope of
protection for whistleblowers would fuel the perception that
Federal managers cannot fire poor performers. However, I am
curious of the training managers receive for handling poor
performing employees. Can you comment on that as well as what
additional training managers would need should S. 1358 be
enacted as currently drafted?

Mr. Bransford. Senator, that is a problem that has been
repeatedly pointed to within the Federal Government, that
managers do not receive this training. This training is
available. It is offered. However, not every manager receives
it. There used to be a 40-hour or 80-hour training course for
new managers that OPM required. But there are training
opportunities available and I agree that managers should
receive training on such things as how to handle poor
performers, how to avoid retaliation claims, what the
Whistleblower Protection Act means and what a manager's
obligations are under those laws. I know Senator Voinovich has
proposed legislation specifically, I think it was in the last
Congress, requiring such training, but that has not been
enacted. But I do agree that would help.

Senator Akaka. Thank you.

Ms. Kaplan, as the former Special Counsel for 5 years you
are in a unique position to comment on how the provisions in S.
1358 would impact the Office of Special Counsel. Although many
agencies have independent litigating authority, would you
please elaborate on the need for this authority as a result of
any conflicts of interest with the Justice Department?

Ms. Kaplan. That is one of my favorite topics, or it used
to be. I felt very strongly when I was Special Counsel that it
was important for the office to have independent litigating
authority because the office was created as an independent
entity to promote the merit system and to protect
whistleblowers.

The Justice Department is the government's lawyer, but
frequently, in fact always, the Justice Department appears in
court defending the agencies accused of retaliation. So they
are really the management lawyer. My view always was that it
would have helped the development of the law for the Federal
Circuit to have been able to hear from the Office of Special
Counsel when the cases were in the Court of Appeals where most
of the law is developed. A lot of what is being complained
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So when it has gone up to the Secretary of Labor, be it a
Republican or a Democrat, they have consistently said, you know
what, there is no need to have any sanction and we will not
even allow it. So even though they would have had the
discretion to impose it, they decided by case law it was
against the public policy and there is really no need. So it is
just a theory.

I do want to correct my testimony, Senator Fitzgerald, one
way. Although I do not directly represent managers against
employees, since I do represent managers, often they have
problems with employees, and I do give counsel to them on how
to deal with employees, but not in court. So I just wanted to
clarify that answer. Thank you.

Senator Akaka. Thank you. My time is up.

Senator Fitzgerald. Senator Levin.

Senator Levin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you all for
your testimony. It is invaluable.

On the question of independent litigating authority, Ms.
Kaplan, I think you testified relative to the importance of
that existing. I am wondering whether or not our other
witnesses think that the Office of Special Counsel ought to
have that authority to appeal to the circuit?

Mr. Devine. Senator Levin, we believe this is a no-brainer.
There simply is no rational basis to gag the institutional
defender of the merit system from the final decisive stages of
litigation that control the evolution of the merit system. It
is an inherent structural imbalance in the input to the courts.
We do not think this is a tough one.

Senator Levin. Mr. Kohn.

Mr. Kohn. I think it is not only not tough, it is critical.
I have been on both sides. I have been in court where the
government has been on my side at the Appeals Court. I see it
much easier. I have been against the government and I see the
skepticism. It is much harder.

But if you look at some of the decisions like Chevron, the
Supreme Court decisions where they discuss the type of
deference a Court of Appeals by law must give a responsible
administrative agency, then it becomes absolutely critical
because when you go before the Court of Appeals who is speaking
for the government and for the Whistleblower Protection Act? If
it is the Department of Justice, they are going to give Chevron
deference to interpretation to DOJ. They will naturally do
that, even if they do not write it in their decision. If the
Office of Special Counsel were permitted to go before the Court
of Appeals they would then give Chevron deference to their
interpretation. That is outcome determinative in many cases.
That is the way the courts are used to dealing with reviews of
administrative orders. Thank you.

Mr. Bransford. I have recently been party to cases where
the MSPB and the Department of Justice were on opposite sides
of the same issue in the Federal Circuit and it works just
fine. I see no reason why the Special Counsel cannot also be
given that type of authority. I personally have benefited by
the fact that the Special Counsel did not have--or at least my
clients benefited by the fact that the Special Counsel did not
have that authority because OPM made decisions not go forward
to the Federal Circuit. I agree with Ms. Kaplan completely that
if the Federal Circuit could have the benefit of the Special
Counsel's input in decisions some of these cases would be
different. I am in support of independent litigating authority.

Senator Levin. Thank you. On this irrefragable proof



standard, it was good to hear from the Department of Justice
that they do not support it. I am wondering if each of you
would comment on whether or not then it is relevant? Because
MSPB says it does not follow that so-called dicta. I am not
sure it is dicta, by the way, but it says it is not going to
follow it. Does that mean that it does not have an impact, that
opinion of the Court of Appeals in Lachance? Does it mean there
is no impact to it because MSPB says it is not going to be
followed by them? Let us start with you, Ms. Kaplan.

Ms. Kaplan. No, I do not think it means that at all.
Obviously, when you have a decision from the Court of Appeals
and there is only one Court of Appeals that hears these cases,
even if you could call it dicta--and I used to like to call it
dicta as well because I did not want to follow it--but you
still have to pay attention to even that which is called dicta
by a Court of Appeals. I think if the Justice Department
agrees, and I think this is a new position for them, that it is
inappropriate, then I think the legislation should clarify that
so we will not have the problem in the future.

Senator Levin. Mr. Devine.

Mr. Devine. I think the primary significance of the MSPB's
recent views on this is that it should make the amendment non-
controversial. As far as the Department of Justice dismissing
it as dicta, they have not quite been able to keep their
position straight. In their September letter to the Committee
this year they said that the irrefragable proof standard had
been helpful for them in winning cases. Now they are saying it
is not relevant. I think they were right the first time around.
Administrative judges have been influenced by this precedent.
It has had a significant impact on the quality of settlements.
And the decision is being quoted in other forums. It has been
contagious at the State and local level. This is an
indefensible doctrine which has to be eliminated.

We are very appreciative of the board's support for
recognizing the obvious about this standard. Unfortunately, the
Merit Board cannot overturn a Federal Circuit decision. Only
Congress can do that.

Senator Levin. Thank you. Mr. Kohn.

Mr. Kohn. Senator Levin, I would want to second the
questions and points made by Senator Akaka on this very issue.
I personally have sat in settlement negotiations in Federal
cases in which that case comes out and they say, you had better
take what we are putting out. You will lose. Don't you see this
decision here? Not just by the opposition but by good-faith
administrative judges of the MSPB saying, don't you want to do
what is best for your client? Look what is going to happen. As
long as that case is out there, it is and will be used to the
detriment of valid whistleblowers.

Senator Levin. Thank you. Mr. Bransford.

Mr. Bransford. I never thought the decision meant that the
degree of proof was overwhelming. In fact, I support the idea
that that language is dicta. I viewed Lachance vs. White as
being primarily a case about whether policy disagreements rise
to the level of whistleblowing.

Having said that, SEA would support legislation that
clarifies that, and I think either the substantial evidence or
preponderance of the evidence standard as suggested by Justice
would be appropriate. Something to make it clear that the
presumption could be overcome with some level of reasonable
evidence.

Senator Levin. My time is up. I just have one more question



LI WKHUH LV DQRWKHU URXQG OU &KDLUPDQ

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG , KDYH EHHQ WROG WKDW ZH KDYH D YRWH RQ
QRZ DQG WKHUH DUH  PLQXWHV DQG ~ VHFRQGV CHIW : KDW, ZRXOG
OLNH WR GR QRZ LV WR WKDQN VKLV SDQHO , FRXOG JLYH 6HQDVRU
/HYLQ 6HQDWRU * UDWOH KDV QRZ DUULYHG DQG KH ZLVKHV VR PDNH D
VVDWHPHQW

6HQDWRU / HYLQ , ZRXOG MXVW DVN P\ TXHVWLRQ | RU WKH UHFRUG

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG 6XUH JR DKHDG DQG DVN \ RXU TXHVWL.RQ
| RU W\KH UHFRUG

6HQDWRU / HYLQ - XVW I RU WKH UHFRUG , ZLOO MXVW DVN D
TXHVWLRQ DERXW WKH : LOOLV YV ' HSDUWPHQW Rl $JULFXOWKUH FDVH
ZKLFK DV , XQGHUMDQG LW GHFLGHG LI D SHUVRQ EORZV VKH
ZKLVWAOH RQ ZURQIGRLQJ EXW GLG LW ZLWKLQ WKH DIJHQF\ FKDLQ Rl
FRPPDQG VKHQ WKH ZKLVWOHEORZLQI GRHV QRW FROQWILWKWH D SURVHFVHG
GLVFORVXUH XQGHU WKH ODZ : H KDYH DGGUHVWHG WKDW D OLWAOH ELW
KHUH VWKLV DI WHUQRRQ

YXW P\  TXHVWLRQ LV ZKDW \ RXU UHDFW.RQ LV WR WKDW GHFLVLRQ
DQG WKH ODQIXDIH LQ RXU ELOO WKDW LV VHW | RUMK  ZKHWKHU RU QRW
WKDW LV WKH EHVW ZD\ W\R DGGUHWW WKH SURECHP UDLVHG E\ \\KDW
GHFLVLRQ LI \RX ILQG RU LI \ RX EHOLHYH WKDW WKHUH LV D SURECHP
UDLVHG B\ WKH GHFLVLRQ , | \RX FRXOG MXVW JLYH XV WKDW QRW
KHUH EHFDXVH ZH DUH RXW Rl W.PH EXW MXVW | RU WKH UHFRUG LQ D
ZULWAHQ UHVSRQVH , ZRXOG DSSUHFLDWH LW

6HQDWRU ) LW JHUDOG 7KDQN \ RX YHU PXFK 6HQDWRU / HYLQ $QG
WKDQN \ RX WR DOO PHPEHW RI WKH SDQHO : H DSSUHFLDWH \ RXU EHLQJ
KHUH <RXU WAWL.PRQ. ZDV JUHDW 7KDQN \ RX YHU PXFK

$W WKLV SRLQW, ZRXOG OLNH WR FDOO RQ RXU GLVW.QIXLVKHG
FROOHDIXH 6HQDWRU *UDWOH  6HQDVRU * UDWOH KDV EHHQ EXWA
ZLWK VWKH OHGLFDUH KHDULQIV DQG KH ZDQWHG WR PDNH VXUH KH KDG D
FKDQFH WR FRPH RYHU KHUH DQG PDNH D VWDWHPHQW : H DSSUHFLDVWH
KLV ZLOOLQIQHW WR EH KHUH , WKLQN ZH FDQ DOORZ 6HQDWRU
*UDWOH\ WR SURFHHG DQG WKHQ ZH FDQ DOO PDNH RXU YRWH

6HQDWRU *UDWOH LV R FRXUVH IURP ,RZD +H LV WKH
FKDLUPDQ R WKH 6HQDWH &RPPLWAHH RQ ) LQDQFH  6HQDWRU * UDVWOH\
ZDV HOHFWHG LQ DQG KH KDV EHHQ D OHDGHU | RU PDQ \ HDWV LQ
SURVHFWL.QJ WKH ULJKW/ Rl ZKLVWOHEORZHWV  6HQDVRU * UDWOH\  ZDV D
FR DXWKRU R VKH : KLVWOHEORZHU 3URWHFW.RQ $FW RI DV ZHOO
DV WKH DXVWKRU R WKH ZKLVWOHEORZHU DPHQGPHQW WR WKH ) DOVH
&ODLPV $FW LQ 6HQDWRU * UDWOH\ KDV ZRUNHG W.UHOHWO.
WKURXJK VWKH OHILVODW.YH SURFHW WR SURPRWH JRYHUQPHQW
DFFRXQWDELOLW E\  HQVXULQ) WKDW ) HGHUDO HPSOR\ HHV KDYH \\KH
RSSRUMKQLW VR PDNH ZKLVWOHEORZHU GLVFORVHWV ZLWKRXW
UHVDOLDW.RQ

6HQDWRU * UDWOH  WKH &RPPLWAHH ZHOFRPHV \ RXU \W\DWHPHQW DW
WKLV WLPH  DQG ZH VWKDQN \ RX | RU EHLQJ KHUH

7(67,021< 2) +21 &+$5/(6 *5$66/(< ? ? $ 8 6 6(1$725 )520 7+(
67$7( 2) ,2:$

6HQDWRU * UDWOH  7KDQN \ RX YHU PXFK 2EYLRXVO. DV \ RX
PHOAMLRQHG WKRVH YHUW LPSRUMDQW ELOOV ZH KDYH EHHQ LQYROYHG
ZLWK LQ WKH SDVW WKDW DOVR LQFOXGHG 6HQDWRU / HYLQ DQG 6HQDVIRU
$NDND RQ WKRVH DQG , DP JODG WR EH MRLQLQJ \ RX RQ VKLV YHU
LPSRUADQW SLHFH R OHJLVODW.RQ DW DOO

? ? 7KH SUHSDUHG VW\DWHPHQN Rl 6HQDWRU * UDWOH  DSSHDWV LQ WKH
$SSHQGL[ RQ SDIH

7KH WZR ELOOV WKDW \ RX KDYH UHI HUUHG WR DOUHDG ODZ
ODUJHO  SDWHG WR RYHUWKUQ D VHULHV RI KRWALCH GHFLVLRQV E\
DGPLQALVWUDWLYH DIHQFLHV LQ WKH ) HGHUDO &LUFXLW &RXUW Rl $SSHDOV



PRORSRO. RQ VKH VWDWKWH V MXGLFLDO UHYLHZ , WKLQN ZH KDYH FRPH
WR WKH FRQFOXVLRQ WKDW HQRXJK LV HQRXJK 7KH : KLVWOHEORZHU
3URWHFW.RQ $FW KDV EHFRPH D 7URMDQ KRUVH WKDW PD\  ZHOO EH
FUHDW.QJ PRUH UHSULVDO YLFW.PV WKDQ LW SURWHFW/ 7KH LPSDFW | RU
WD[ SD\ HWV FRXOG EH WR LQFUHDVH WKH QXPEHU Rl VLOHQW REVHUYHWV
ZKR SDWLYHO FRQFHDO | UDXG ZDWWH DQG DEXVH 7KDW LV ZK\ \KH
OHILVODW.RQ WKDW ZH DUH GLVFXWLQJ WRGD\ LV VR YHU YLWDO WR
WKH $PHULFDQ VD[ SD\ HU

2XU ELOO KDV | LYH FRUQHUWMRQHV 3URYLGLQ SURVWHFWL.RQ | RU
QDW.RQDO VHFXULW ZKLVWOHEORZHUWV FORVLQI ORRSKROHV LQ VKH
VFRSH Rl WKH ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQ UHVWRULQJ D UHDOLWWLF
WHVW | RU ZKHQ UHSULVDO SURWHFWL.RQ LV ZDUUDQWHG UHVWMRULQI WKH
QRUPDO VWWXFWKUH | RU MXGLFLDO UHYLHZ DQG FRGLI\LQJ WKH DQAL
JDJ VWDWKWH SDVWVHG DV DQ DSSURSULDW.RQ ULGHU | RU V\KH ODVW
\ HDWV

- KLOH DOO VKH SURYLVLRQV LQ WKLV ELOO DUH FULW.FDO WR
SURSHU | XQFWLRQLQJ Rl ZKLVWOHEORZHU ULJKW/  WKH SURYLVLRQV \KDW
SURWHFW QDW.RQDO VHFXULW  ZKLVWOHEORZHUV LV SDUWLFXODUO. VR
7KH SURYLVLRQV SURKLELW D PDQDIJHU | URP VXVSHQGLQ) UHYRNLQU RU
WNLQJ DQ RWKHU UHWDOLDVWRU\ DFW.RQ ZLWK UHVSHFW WR DQ
HPSOR\ HH V VHFXULW FOHDUDQFH LQ UHWDOLDW.RQ | RU
ZKL\VMOHEORZL QJ

6LQFH 6HSWHPEHU JRYHUQPHQW DIHQFLHV VHHPHG WR KDYH
SODFHG D JUHDWHU HPSKDVLV XSRQ VHFUHF\ DQG UHVWULFVHG
LQ RUPDW.RQ | RU VHFXULW UHDVRQV 7KHUH PLJKW EH VRPH UHDVRQV
ZK\ WKDW LV XQGHUWDQGDEOH EXW ZLWK WKHVH UHVWULFW.RQV FRPH D
JUHDWHU GDQIHU | RU WARSSLQJ WKH OHILW.PDWH GLVFORVXUH Rl
ZURQIGRLQI DQG PLVPDQDIHPHQWN HVSHFLDOO\ LQ SXEOLF VDI HW DQG
VHFXULW

$ONKRXIK WKH HQALUH ELOO LV LPSRUADQW , DP KDYLQJ WR
FRQ LQH P\ FRPPHOAW WRGD\ WR QDW.RQDO VHFXULW , Q WKHLU YLHzZV
OHWAHU GDWHG 1RYHPEHU VKH ' HSDUWPHQW DUJXHG VKDW
VWKHVH ZKLVWOHEORZHU SURWHFW.RQV FROVWLWKWH CCDQ
XQFROMEVKW.RQDO LQWHUI HUHQFH ZLWK WKH SUHVL GHQALDO
FROMEWKW.RQDO UHVSRQVLELOLW.HY UHVSHFW.QI' QDW.RQDO VHFXULW
DQG | RUHLJQ DI I DLWV : H KDYH DQ , RZD H SUHWLRQ WKDW | LW/
WKDW DQG WKDW ZRXOG EH KRJZDVK

"XULQ) WKH WK &RQIUHW  VKH 6HOHFW &RPPLWAHH RQ
, QWHOOLJHQFH VKRURXJKO\  DGGUHVWHG VKH LVWXH LQ RXU KHDULQJ
HOALWOHG ' LVFORVXUH Rl &ODWLI LHG , Q RUPDW.RQ WR &RQIUHW  7KH
6HQDWH KHDUG WAVWLPRQ. [URP 'U /RXLV )LVKHU D &RQJUHVWLRQDO
5HVHDUFK 6HUYLFH VHQLRU VSHFLDOLVW DQG DOVR | URP D ODZ
SURI HWRU 3HWHU 5DYHQ +DQVHQ R *HRUJH : DVKLQIWRQ 7KHVH WZR
KLIKO. UHVSHFWHG VFKRODUV GLVDJUHHG ZLVK VKH ' HSDUWPHQW R
- XVWALFH V RSLQLRQ ZKHQ LW ZDV RI | HUHG WKHQ 3URI HVWRU 5DYHQ
+DQVHQ H[ SODLQHG WKDW COVKH 3UHVLGHQW DQG &RQIUHVV KDYH ERVK
KLVWWRULFDOO\ DQG DV D PDWAHU Rl FRQWLWKW.RQDO WH W VKDUHG
DXWKRULW RYHU FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ | URP WKH YHW
EHILQQLQU

7KH ' HSDUWPHQW DUIXHG WKHQ DV LW GRHV QRZ WKDW WKH
3UHVLGHQW V' SRZHU WR UHJXODWH FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDW.RQ LV LPSOLHG
LQ KLV FRPPDQG DXWKRULW DV &RPPDQGHU LQ &KLHI : KLOH WKLV PD\
EH FRUUHFW WKH - XYW\LFH ' HSDUWPHQW | DLOV V\R UHFRIQL] H WKDW WKH
&RQIUHW KDV HTXDO DQG VRPH PLIJKW DUIXH JUHDWHU DXWKRULW
ZLWK UHIDUG WR FODWLI LHG LQ RUPDALRQ 1LQH W.PHV WKH
SRQMLWKWLRQ H SOLFLWO.  JLYHV WKH &RQIUHWW UHVSRQVLELOLW | RU
QDW.RQDO VHFXULW DQG | RUHLJQ DI I DLWV $GGLW.RQDOO\  DFFRUGLQJ
WR 3URI HWRU 5DYHQ +DQVHQ WKH &RQIUHWW SRZHU RYHU VKLV VXENMHFW
LV LPSOLFLW LQ &RQIUHW UHVLGXDO DXWKRULW WWR PDNH DOO ODZV
QHFHWDU\  DQG SURSHU WR FDUU\ RXW QRW RQO\ WKHLU YDVW QDW.RQDO
VHFXULW SRZHUV EXW DOVR WKH 3UHVLGHQW V



The Department of Justice relies heavily on the case of
Department of Navy vs. Egan. Their reliance on this case is
misguided. According to Professor Raven-Hansen, the Egan case
““stands simply for the proposition that the President has
inherent authority to regulate classified information and does
not need a statute to do so. It does not mean that he could
violate the statute if Congress passed one regulating such
matters. '’

Consequently, Congress has the authority to prohibit the
retaliatory taking of a security clearance. I do not want
anyone to think that Congress is trying to force something down
the administration's throat. Last year my staff and the staffs
of Senator Levin, Akaka, and Gramm sat down with the Department
of Justice and White House to work out this provision. We even
agreed to make a number of suggested changes. But
unfortunately, at the end of the day we are not going to agree.

Nonetheless, this provision is critical to the proper
oversight of the Federal Government. In the 14 years since
Congress unanimously passed the Whistleblower Protection Act it
has been the taxpayers protection act as well. My office has
been privileged to work with public servants who exposed
indefensible waste and mismanagement at the Pentagon as well as
indefensible abuses of power at the Department of Justice.
Unfortunately, these courageous whistleblowers proceed at their
own risk when defending the public.

It has been confirmed repeatedly that whistleblowers must
prove their commitment to stamina and persistence in order to
make a difference against ingrained fraud, waste and abuse.
There should be no question about Congress' or this Senator's
commitment, as long as whistleblowers are defending the public,
we must defend credible free speech rights for genuine
whistleblowers. Congress cannot watch passively as a gaping
hole expands in the shield protecting public servants. The
taxpayers are on the other side of the shield with the
whistleblower.

Thank you very much.

Senator Fitzgerald. Senator Grassley, thank you for that
very powerful statement. Thank you for making it over here. I
know you are very busy. I would like to thank my colleagues for
being here.

We will keep the record open until Tuesday, November 18 at
5 p.m. This meeting is now adjourned. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 5:13, p.m., the Committee was adjourned.]
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